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SPECIAL SENATE INVESTIGATION ON CHARGES AND

COUNTERCHARGES INVOLVING: SECRETARY OF THE

ARMY ROBERT T. STEVENS, JOHN G. ADAMS, H. STRUVE

HENSEL AND SENATOR JOE MCCARTHY, ROY M. COM,
AND FRANCIS P. CARR

THURSDAY, JUNE 3, 1954

United States Senate,

Special Subcommittee on Investigations of the
Committee on Government Operations,

Washington, D. C.

The subcommittee met at 10 :30 a. m., pursuant to recess, in the cau-

cus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator Karl E. Munclt,

chairman, presiding.

Present : Senator Karl E. Mundt, Republican, South Dakota ;
Sena-

tor Everett McKinley Dirksen, Republican, Illinois; Senator Charles

E. Potter, Republican, Michigan; Senator Henry C. Dworshak, Re-

publican, Idaho: Senator John L. McClellan, Democrat, Arkansas;

Senator Henry M. Jackson, Democrat, Washington; and Senator

Stuart Symington, Democrat, Missouri.

Also present : Ray H. Jenkins, chief counsel to the subcommittee

;

Thomas R. Prewitt, assistant counsel ; Charles Maner, assistant coun-

sel ; and Ruth Y. Watt, chief clerk.

Principal participants present: Senator Joseph R. McCarthy, a

United States Senator from the State of Wisconsin; Roy M. Cohn,

chief counsel to the subcommittee ; Joseph N. Welch, special counsel

for the Army ; and James D. St. Clair, special counsel for the Army.

Senator Mundt. The committee will come to order.

At the beginning of the session this morning, the Chair would like to

again welcome the guests who have come to our committee room. We
are glad to have you here. We want you to know now of our commit-

tee rules for these hearings, if you have not already been apprised of

them. The committee has ordered that there be no manifestations

audibly of approval or disapproval of any kind at any time during

these hearings. The uniformed officers before you and the plainclothes

men scattered among you have a standing order from the committee

to remove from the committee room immediately, politely but firmly,

anybody who, for reasons best known to himself, elects to violate the

terms under which you entered the committee room, namely, to com-

pletely refrain from audible manifestations of approval or disap-

proval. Our audiences have been virtually 100 percent courteous and

cooperative, and we expect and hope that that will continue.
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1956 SPECIAL INVESTIGATION

Many have asked about the executive committee meeting which we
had this morning. One motion was made and carried, to the effect
that the transcript of the executive committee meeting of May 17 is to
be typed and a copy delivered to each of the members of the committee
and eacli of the principals and their counsel, and of the meeting today,
which virtually means the people who were in attendance at the meet-
ing of May 17.

The Chair has asked the reporter, in view of the action of the
committee, to write across the top of those hearings, which are for
distribution to the people mentioned, "Confidential—executive com-
mittee session—not for attribution or publication." Those who re-
ceive it will receive it with that understanding.
We had just concluded yesterday going around another wheel of

questions, and Mr. Welch had concluded a 10-minute period. So, Mr.
Jenkins, we will start with you if you have any further questions at
this time.

FURTHER TESTIMONY OF ROY M. COHN

Mr. Jenkins. Mr. Colin, you have heretofore been asked to prepare,
to bring to this room and file with the committee, all documents, data,
memoranda, papers, prepared by G. ^avid Schine, subsequent to his
induction in the Army on November 3. Are you prepared to now do
so, Mr. Cohn?
Mr. Cohn. I thought you had been advised, Mr. Jenkins. Last

night there was a meeting attended by Senator McCarthy, Senator
McClellan, Mr. Kennedy, the minority counsel, Mr. Tom Prewitt, your
assistant, and myself, at which we spent some time going over various
of the material prepared by Dave Schine and called for by your di-
rection to produce back on Thursday or Friday.
The old question as to confidential informants and Government

employees who had furnished information came up. And at that time
it was decided that Mr. Schine would come over to the building this
morning and go over these files himself, and give us the benefit of his
recollection and belief insofar as the status of various people who had
furnished information might be concerned.

I understand Mr. Schine is here and is at this very time going over
various of these files and papers in accordance with the decision
reached at the meeting last night.
Mr. Jenkins. Then some progress is being made along that line

as we understand it,

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jenkins. When, Mr. Colin—the members of the committee are
anxious to have that information, and I am sure you know precisely
what it is. It is documentary evidence of work clone by Mr. Schine
subsequent to his induction in the Army. Do you think that that in-
formation will be available to this committee during this day ?

Mr. Cohn. I don't know, Mr. Jenkins. It will be available just as
soon as everybody can agree what should and should not go in.

I have already testified, Mr. Jenkins, I believe that as far as docu-
mentary work is concerned, the bulk of it was the three interim re-
ports and certain sections of the annual report which I have alreadv
furnished to Mr. Welch.
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In addition to that, although we did not keep drafts, there are some

notes, some in Mr. Schine's writing, which are definitely available to

Mr. Welch, to the committee and to everybody, and those will be

among the cleared material.

There is also, sir, a witness list prepared by Mr. Schine when he

was down at Dix containing the names of witnesses and m some cases

telephone numbers and addresses and information. On that list there

are the names of people who are confidential informants of this com-

mittee. I think everybody has agreed that those names and phone

numbers and addresses and information should not be made public,

but a good deal of progress has been made and I think everbody work-

ino- on it is working as expeditiously as is humanly possible consid-

ering the fact that we are all up here testifying and otherwise occupied

during the day, sir.

Mr. Jenkins. Did you work on it last night, Mr. Conn i

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.
.

Mr. Jenkins. Mr. Prewitt of my staff worked with you i

Mr. Cohn, Yes, he did. •'- -

Mr. Jenkins. You say Senator McCarthy and Senator McClellan

were likewise there ?

Mr. Cohn. They were.

Mr. Jenkins. And Mr. Kennedy ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, he was. •

Mr. Jenkins. Now, Mr. Cohn, I am sure that we understand your

position. You have heretofore stated on more than one occasion that

a part of the work that was done by Schine subsequent to his induc-

tion in the Army on November 3 is reflected by documents. A part

of it is not reflected by documents. That is correct; isn't it?

Mr. Cohn. Yes; that is right.

Mr. Jenkins. What we want is that part of his work which he did

after he was inducted in the Army, which is reflected by documents.

Mr. Cohn. I understand that perfectly.

Mr. Jenkins. Have we pinpointed that ?

Mr. Cohn. Sure.

Mr. Jenkins. Just as quickly and as expeditiously as you can do

so in conjunction with the assistance rendered you by members of

your staff, that information will be forthcoming, brought here to this

room and presented to this committee ? Is that correct?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. .
. .

Mr. Jenkins, do I understand I am being relieved of the direction

to produce the material prepared by Mr. Schine when he was with the

committee and between July and the time of his induction into the

Army? .

Mr. Jenkins. The principal interest of the committee, as 1 under-

stand it, is in work that was done by Mr. Schine during these periods

of leaves of absence both weekdays, holidays, weekends—in short,

all work that was done bv Schine subsequent to his induction in the

Army. That is the principal point of interest as I understand it.

Mr. Cohn. Am I to forget about the work which he did while he

was with the committee and during that July to November period

before he went in

Mr. Jenkins. As far as I am personally concerned, Mr. Cohn, 1

am not asking for that.
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Senator Mundt. May the Chair inquire of Counsel Welch and the

other members of the committee whether we are asking for that,

because it will certainly expedite the receipt of this material. The
question is whether or not, Mr. Welch, Mr. Cohn is to be relieved of

the order of the committee asking him to bring in all documentary
evidence of all the work that Mr. Schine did while serving as a mem-
ber of the staff of the committee, or whether it is adequate if he
brings in the documentation of the work that he did after his induc-

tion into the Army ?

Mr. Welch. I should say, Mr. Chairman, there are two classes.

The first class is the documents supporting what I would call the work
product of Private Schine after his induction and while at Fort Dix.

Then there is a second work product of his, almost equally interest-

ing, which covers the period after which it was known to Mr. Cohn
and to Mr. Schine that he would be inducted. That is to say, I take

it, that is from about July 1 until his induction. That is of course,

a critical period, and I am interested to see his work product for that

time. Except for that

Senator Mundt. Except for those two, then, you don't care for any-

thing else?

Mr. Welch. Those I would like separately so you could see one
pile and look at that, and another pile and look at that.

Senator Mundt. Very well.

Do any of the committee members want anything else, or would it

be adequate if Mr. Cohn brings in those two different groupings of

material? Senator McClellan?
Senator McClellan. Mr. Chairman ?

Senator Mundt. Senator McClellan?
Senator McClellan. I may say this, I was down there. The only

interest I have is that I am going to continue to insist that I see any-

thing in the files of this committee that I want to see. As to what
Mr. Schine did or didn't do, what work he produced, I don't know.
But certainly Mr. Cohn does. And as I understand it, the request is

for him to produce it so this committee can see it. Whatever he says

he does and brings in here and swears to that he did it, that is com-
petent evidence and that is what I want.

Senator Mundt. That is right. What we are trying to determine
is whether or not we want 3 groupings or 2. The third grouping
would be all of the work that Private Schine or G. David Schine had
done as a member of the staff of the committee. Mr. Welch says
that for his purpose he is content to get one grouping, the work
document that he did between July 1 and November 3, I believe it

is, and the work done between November 3 and up to the present time.

Does any other committee member want anything else?

Senator Jackon. Mr. Chairman, it would seem to me in order to get
the complete picture, inasmuch as he was on the committee staff from
when, January or February 1 ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Jackson. I see no reason why we should not have it for all

three periods. I say that because they are tied in together. I be-

lieve there is testimony in the record that he worked on the Voice of
America, the information program reports that go way back to Jan-
uary. We are going to find ourselves requesting all three areas. I
mean material from all three groupings, and I would like to suggest
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that the entire period be covered. It is not long. It is only from

February through the period at Dix.

Senator McClellan. Mr. Chairman, I have no objection to that,

but the only thing that is actually pertinent to this hearing is what

work he did after he got into the Army. Now, that is pertinent.

That will determine—it will give some indication whether he was

actually on committee business or whether he is on some other busi-

ness. That is what I am vitally concerned in, and that only. AVhat

he did for the committee in the past is immaterial, as I see it, to the

final conclusion that this committee must reach.

Senator Mundt. The Chair agrees with the Senator from Arkansas,

but he is trying to provide the information that the various members

of the committee or the counsel might want.

I was in hopes that if we could group it into three groupings we

could go through the files and get it here more quickly. But if the

Senator wants all of the material from the very day that Schme

ioined the committee up until July 1 as a separate grouping, it might

require a little more time but certainly the Chair has no disposition

to keep out of the record anything that any member of the committee

wants in that connection.

Mr Cohn. We will supply it all, Senator Mundt,

Senator Mundt. Very well. We will have three groupings, then,

as I understand it.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. .

Senator Symington. Mr. Chairman, a parliamentary inquiry.

Where do we stand on the monitored telephone calls this morning?

Senator Mundt. We stand on the place that we had hoped to get

to them during the executive session this morning, but as the Senator

from Missouri realizes they were not mentioned at any time due to

the fact that we had other motions before us to dispose of.

Senator Symington. What is the plan to dispose of them at this

time ^

Senator Mundt. The plan is to have another executive committee

meeting to go into that material.

Senator Symington. Mr. Chairman, I would like to respectfully

say that it seems to me
Senator Mundt. You will recall we have 1, 2, 3 proceedings on

which we are in the process of implementation.

Senator Symington. May I proceed, Mr. Chairman?

For some 5 weeks we have had some hearings at which these moni-

tored conversations might well have had something to do with and

expedite the finding of the basic charges, which at times it seems

to me we get far afield from. At least twice people have mentioned

my monitored calls in the hearings, and I think that in order to be

fair to all people, the monitored calls should be released and released

promptly. Otherwise, I do not think, if I may very respectfully say

to the Chair, that this situation is being handled properly. It you

notice, we spend now, whether it is monitored calls or Schme memo-

randa or whatever it is, we now spend a large part of these hear-

ings, which the chairman is so anxious to expedite and which 1 agree

should be done, we spend a very large part of these hearings in trying

to get for committee members, information of the committee.

Senator Mundt. Mr. Jenkins?

46620°—54—pt. 50 2
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Mr. Jenkins. Mr. Cohn, I want to discuss two subjects with you
now.
Mr. Cohn. Surely.

Mr. Jenkins. No. 1, I would like for you to deliver to me today a

letter setting forth the terms and the conditions under which you
and Senator McCarthy agree that these monitored telephone calls

may be produced as evidence.

Mr. Cohn. In addition to the memorandum I gave you yesterday,

Mr. Jenkins?
Mr. Jenkins. That is correct, in addition to the one yesterday,

because as I understood it yesterday, in a conference between you and
a member of my staff, it was decided by you that that letter was not

complete, and that you desired to elaborate upon it, and to expand
upon i

f
-, and to set forth specifically the terms and conditions under

which it would be agreeable to your side of this controversy for the

monitored telephone calls to be introduced as evidence. If I am in

error about that, it is immaterial.

I now ask you to give me such a definite letter today. Will you do
that?

Mr. Cohn. Surely, sir, and our position is the same as it always has
been. We will consent to all of the calls going in.

Mr. Jenkins. Do you want now, Mr. Cohn, to state publicly what
your position is with reference to the monitored telephone calls, be-

cause I as well as all the members of the committee are receiving

numerous inquiries from the members of the press with respect to that

subject?

Mr. Cohn. Surely, sir. As I stated in the memorandum, Mr. Jen-
kins, I did two things. No. 1, I listed some monitored phone calls

which had never been supplied by Mr. Stevens and Mr. Adams to this

committee which I believe exist.

Mr. Jenkins. And I believe you listed the dates of those calls in

your letter?

Mr. Cohn. I listed the dates, where I could recall the specific dates.

I listed a number of them. I gave you specific dates and names of

people between whom the conversations took place.

No. 2, sir, my position is, just as Senator McCarthy stated it, and
other members of the committee, the very first day, if all the calls

would be made available, if they are accurate, they should all go in. I

would be very glad to give you a letter, sir, in the course of the day,
embodying that.

Mr. Jenkins. And will that letter designate now particularly the
calls to which you have reference ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jenkins. Whether it is conceived by the committee they come
under the Presidential ban or whether they do not, in order that we
may pinpoint the matter and know precisely the terms and conditions
under which it will be agreeable for those calls to be produced as
evidence here?
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. It will be very simple and we will give you

the letter.

Mr. Jenkins. That will be forthcoming today?
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Jenkins. One other statement, and which is perhaps not a

question.

Mr. Cohn. Surely.
.

Mr. Jenkins. It is done for the purpose of clarification and pin-

pointing this particular area of inquiry.

Mr. Cohn. Surely, sir.
: _;''•"'

, .. ...

Mr. Jenkins. You are now requested, Mr. Cohn, by the committee

with respect to these documents, data, memoranda, written evidence

of work done by Schine, to furnish that information to us in three

classifications, each separated from the other.

No 1 the work done as reflected by documents, and we understand

that it is your position that not all of his work is reflected by docu-

mentary evidence

Mr Cohn. Not all of the work of anyone on the committee, sir.

Mr! Jenkins. Well, that is probably true. It certainly is as far as

my work is concerned.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.
.

Mr. Jenkins. No. 1, all of the work done by Mr. Schine as reflected

by anything on paper

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.
;

: "__

Mr Jenkins. From the time he came with the McCarthy committee

until approximately the 1st of July, when it was known that he would

become an inductee in the Army.
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

. ...
, ,

Mr Jenkins. No. 2, the same character of evidence reflecting the

work done by Schine from the 1st of July, or approximately that date,

to November 3.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.
,

Mr. Jenkins. No. 3, the same character of evidence reflecting the

work done by him subsequent to November 3.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jenkins. And you are now working on that*

Mr. Cohn. We are, sir. We did last night.

Mr. Jenkins. You have members of your staff working on it?

Mr Cohn. We did last night and we are working on it now.

Mr. Jenkins. And when that is ready, you will notify me or the

members of this committee?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Jenkins. That is all I care to ask.

Mr. Welch. Mr. Chairman.

Senator Mundt. Senator McClellan ?

Mr. Jenkins. I am through, Senator, as a matter of fact.

Senator McClellan. So it won't be taken out of the time ot each

member of the committee, I would like for you to ascertain from Mr.

Cohn what his position will be, whether he will object to the members

of the committee who have monitored calls, to placing them in the

record under oath. Let's be frank about it, I am going to insist that

mine go in the record.

Mr. Cohn. Will I object, sir?

Senator McClellan. Yes.

Mr. Cohn. Of course not.
; .

Senator McClellan. If there is no objection, all right. Ihey will

oo in.
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Mr. Jenkins. And if any other member of the committee insists
upon his telephone calls which were monitored becoming public evi-
dence, you will not object to that, Mr. Cohn ?

Mr. Cohn. It is not my right or province to object to it, sir, and I
certainly would not,

Mr. Jenkins. Kegardless of whether an agreement is reached with
respect to this other classification of calls or not; is that right?
Mr. Cohn. It is none of my business, and I certainly will not object,

sir ; of course not.

Senator Mundt. Mr. Welch, I think, requested the floor.

Senator McCarthy. I wonder if Mr. Welch would yield to me ?

Mr. Welch. I would be happy to.

Senator McCarthy. I have a very important point of order here.
Mr. Chairman, there have been very well-founded charges made

against the Chair of this committee as to what he was smoking, the
implication being that it might have been South Dakota straw. Some
of the television audience, apparently not realizing it is the Chair's
birthday, one from Florida and one from Wisconsin, have sent the
Chair what they consider smoking material made of tobacco. I would
like now to present this to the Chair.

Senator Mundt. That is one point of order I will not endeavor to
overrule.

Mr. Welch ?

Mr. Welch. Mr. Chairman, I believe that was the first time, and
it probably will be the last time, that a guy named Joe Welch ever
yielded to a Senator. It couldn't have been a happier occasion to
do it, sir.

Senator Mundt. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Welch. The other thing I wish to say is somewhat more serious.
It has to do with the monitored telephone calls.

I take it, Mr. Jenkins—I think it should be made clear in the
record—that Secretary Stevens and Mr. Adams have signed and filed
all appropriate consents.
Mr. Jenkins. That is entirely correct, Mr. Welch.
Mr. Cohn. Sir
Mr. Jenkins. The consents have been filed with the chairman.
Senator Mundt. Have you concluded now, Mr. Jenkins ?

Mr. Jenkins. That is all I have.
Senator Mundt. The Chair has the next 10 minutes.
Senator McCarthy. May I ask Mr. Jenkins a question in connection

with that?
Mr. Jenkins, does that include the very important calls between Gen-

eral Lawton and Mr. Adams, Lawton and Stevens, Stevens and
Adams ?

Mr. Jenkins. In order that there could not possibly be any mis-
understanding about it, Senator McCarthy, I would like to ask that
question of Mr. Welch.
Mr. Welch, would you mind answering that question ?

Mr. Welch. At this stage, we have filed consents making all tele-
phone calls otherwise admissible
Mr. Jenkins. I don't hear you, Mr. Welch.
Mr. Welch. The Secretary and Mr. Adams have filed appropriate

consents giving their complete consent to the admission in evidence
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of any and all telephone calls that may properly be received in

GV

Mr 'Jenkins. The Senator's inquiry is whether or not they include

calls between Mr. Stevens and General Lawton, for instance. Do

they or not, Mr. Welch ? „

Mr Welch. 1 will put it this way: The assents certainly arc all-

inclusive. If there are any telephone calls that can t go in that is

not because of any limitations that Mr. Stevens and Mr. Adams put

on their assent, but it is because of limitations in the Presidential

01

Senator McCarthy. Could you answer this simple question
:
Have

you now given to Mr. Jenkins those very important calls between

Mr Lawton and Adams and Stevens?

Senator Mundt. The question is, Mr. Welch, Have the calls been

delivered to the committee? .

:

, .

'

Mr Welch. In the first place, we have never yet received an as-

sent from the Senator and Mr. Cohn covering this precise situation.

I think that is perhaps the answer on that one

Senator Mundt. No. The question was, Have the specific calls

been delivered by Counsel Welch, to the committee ;
not whether they

are going to go in. Nobody knows the answer to that yet. Have the

calls been delivered ?
. ,

Senator McCarthy. You have not only received an assent but you

have received my repeated requests that you deliver those calls.

Mr Welch. In those instances where they were telephone calls

obviously involving national security or obviously falling within

President Eisenhowers order, those have not been submitted.

Senator McCarthy. Just one simple question, and I know you are

not under oath and you can refuse to answer it if you want to. there

were very important calls between Lawton and Stevens and Adams,

when they were trying to break him because of helping the committee.

I would like to know whether they have been delivered to Mr. Jenkins

or not. If they have not, you can tell us.
.

. , .. ,

Mr Welch. The answer, Mr. Chairman, is in the negative, because

Mr. Jenkins and I both understand those to fall within the Presi-

dential directive.

Senator McCarthy. That is all I want to know.

Senator Mundt. We are very late in starting this morning, the

Chair thinks he will pass his 10 minutes and get on with the inter-

rogatories, but would like to submit as part of the printed hearing

the letter he received from Mr. Struve Hensel under date of May 31,

and my reply dated June 2, both of which were read at the executive

committee meeting this morning, but he thinks they should be part

of the public hearings; so without objection they will be marked as

exhibits and marked accordingly.
_

(The letters referred to were marked "Exhibit Nos. 32 and 33 and

will be found in the appendix on pp. 1996 and 1997.)

Senator Mundt. The Chair would like to ask one question following

up what he was asking Mr. Cohn yesterday.

Mr Cohn, I asked you some questions about your financial re-

lationships f any, as a law firm and a member of a law firm, with

any of the'Schine interests or with G. David Schine, and you went

into some detail answering those m the negative.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.



1964 SPECIAL INVESTIGATION

_
Senator Mundt. I should have asked you one followup question but

time did not permit. Has any member of your family, not connected
with your law firm, any member of your family, had any financial
transactions with any of the Schine interests?
Mr. Cohn. No, sir.

Senator Mundt. You are sure of that ?

Mr. Coiin. Yes, sir.

Senator Mundt. Senator McClellan ?

Senator McClellan. Mr. Cohn, if you will refer again to your
document of charges, I believe yesterday we had concluded with No. 6.
I point out No. 7 at this time, and I shall not read it, but it refers to
Mr. Struve Hensel. I shall not read it and comment upon it, because
Mr. Hensel, by a majority vote of this committee and over my protest,
has been dismissed as a principal from these proceedings.
Mr. Chairman, I wish to make some comment about the letter which

you have just placed in the record.
Senator Mundt. You may do so. It is your time.
Senator McClellan. I protested vigorously against the action of

the committee at the time we dismissed Mr. Hensel as one of the prin-
cipals to this proceeding. His counsel, however, was present, and
insisted that the committee take the action that it did—insisting, as I
understood him, that a vote of 4 to 3 by this committee would be ac-
cepted by Mr. Hensel as complete vindication if the charges were
dismissed under those circumstances.

I want to say, Mr. Chairman, the fact that Mr. Hensel now comes
back here and asks some further consideration of this committee
doesn't come with very good grace to me. He accepted that action.
His counsel insisted upon it. I thought it was unfair to him at the
time. I tried to prevent it. I am not making this statement to defi-
nitely preclude any further consideration of Mr. Hensel's request;
but because of that action, Mr. Chairman, that was taken and because
Mr. Hensel consented to it, not only consented, but, through his attor-
ney, urged that it be done, I now shall not question the witnesses, this
witness or any others, regarding Mr. Hensel's conduct and the charges
against him. What he accepted as complete vindication is not com-
plete vindication to me, but these charges, if they are a stigma upon
him, will have to remain so because of his action and the action of his
counsel, and not because this Senator consented to it or acquiesced
in it.

Senator Mundt. Would the Senator yield ?

Senator McCarthy. Mr. Chairman, would the gentleman yield to
me?

Senator McClellan. This is not out of my time, Mr. Chairman.
Senator Mundt. Out of your time. The Chair, because he did not

read the long exchange of correspondence, would like to state that in
his letter to Mr. Hensel he said he could well sympathize with his desire
to have the record clear concerning the charges about his World War
II financial activities and respectfully suggested to him that since this
committee had decided that they were irrelevant to the issues at hand
and we have much relevant work to do, that Mr. Hensel might desire
to ask the House Committee on Government Operations or the Senate
Armed Services Committee to hear that particular phase of the case,
which has nothing to do with the instant hearings.
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He can avail himself, if he desires to, of a different Government

forum to clarify the air, as far as those charges are concerned.

Senator McCarthy. Mr. Chairman.

Senator Mundt. Senator McClellan.

Senator McClellan. I yield, just so it is not out of my time.

Senator McCarthy. I would like to have it clear what my position

is In the Hensel case, Mr. Jenkins, and I think rightly so, advised

the Chair that while the Hensel matter could be brought in from the

standpoint of motive, it could be shown that we were investigating

him whether or not he knew the investigation was going on, but that

in this particular forum we should not try out all the issues m the

I agreed with Mr. Jenkins in that, and the Chair did. I then felt

that' because of that and the Presidential order which prevents Mr.

Hensel from telling anything about what he had to do with other

individuals in the executive, that we could not get to the truth ot that

particular matter. , .

However I think that some of the Senators have made a good point

here, and that is that the Hensel matter should not be left hanging m
1

The charges have to do not merely with World War II activities but

activities last year in Europe.
_

Mr Hensel at the present time I believe is to all intents and purposes

in charoe—mavbe not technically so, but actually m charge of con-

tracts being let over in Europe where the profits run rather high.

That is a matter that is being investigated.

I think Senator Symington has made the point very well that this

should not be left hanging in midair. Obviously Mr. Hensel would

not be satisfied to have me sit as chairman of a committee investigating

those charges, and rightly so. I think that we should either refer that

case to another committee or the alternative would be to find a com-

pleted impartial individual on our committee and assign him the un-

pleasant task of handling this investigation. As I said, this morning,

what I intended to do—I have in mind one individual who certainly

is completely impartial in this matter-what I have m mind doing

is calling a meeting of the committee at the earliest moment, that is,

the regular- investigating committee, and asking the permission ot the

comnnttee to assign Senator Symington the job of being a one-man

committee to thoroughly investigate these charges. I am sure we will

<ret a fair investigation. I know it will be an unpleasant duty
,
but as a

member of this committee I am sure he will not shirk that task it it is

assigned to him.

Senator Mundt. Senator McClellan ?

Senator Symington. Mr. Chairman ?

Senator McClellan. If it is not out 01 my time.

Senator Symington. As much as I appreciate the Senator s confi-

dence in me to handle the investigation of Mr. Hensel in an impartial

manner, and I do appreciate it, nevertheless I feel for two reasons

that it would be wrong. The first is that Mr. Hensel works in the

administration, and I am a member of the minority party, ihe sec-

ond is that I think that in a matter of this seriousness, no one man

should be a judge. I would like to take this opportunity, inasmuch as

I believe one of the greatest dangers to America is character assassi-

nation, to emphasize that I have nothing m the world against Mr.
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Hensel, and that I know nothing whatever that he has ever done
wrong. Under all the circumstances, however, I do not believe it
would be right for one member of the minority party to investigate
these serious charges.
Senator McCarthy. Mr. Chairman
Senator Mundt. Senator McClellan. The Chair suggests that if

there is any more yielding, it will have to come out of the Senator's
time.

Senator McCleij.ax. There will be no more yielding.
Senator Mundt. Furthermore, Mr. Hensel has been dismissed as a

principal in the case, and there will be no more questions concerning
him, because they would be irrelevant. But the Chair did feel that
Senator McClellan should appropriately state his position as he did
al the executive committee meeting this morning.
Senator McClellan. Mr. Chairman, I am doing that, because I am

going through the charges and I did not want to pass over some with-
out an explanation of why. For the same reason, I pass over the
charges in your paragraph numbered 8 and also numbered 9. I do
not interrogate you about those because they refer directly to Mr
Hensel. J

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McClellan. I would like to ask you about paragraph 10.
I read the first sentence in it

:

The attempt by these Pentagon politicians to peg their attack on the subcom-
mittee s exposure of the subcommittee's activities on the drafting and treatment
of Private Schme is petty and unfounded.

Is that true or untrue ?

Mr. Cohn. That is true, sir.

Senator McClellan. Name the Pentagon politicians. Identify
them for the country, will you please, and for this committee.
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir, I believe it is clear that Senator McCarthy

who signed this letter for himself and on behalf of myself and Frank
Garr, was referring certainly to Mr. Stevens and Mr. Adams.
Senator McClellan. Just those two?
Mr. Cohn. You will have to ask Senator McCarthy what else he

has in mind.
Senator McClellan. I will ask him when he takes the stand. As

to you, whom did you name as Pentagon politicians ?

_

Mr. Cohn. I would name particularly Mr. Stevens and Mr. Adams,
sir.

'

Senator McClellan. No one else ?

Mr. Cohn. I would not have in mind any specific names. I think
there were probably some people over there, sir, who were not dis-
pleased of an attack upon this committee.

Senator McClellan. Maybe that is a title of some honor, I don't
kn°w

>
and a distinction. I want to know who they are.

Mr. Cohn. I would name Mr. Stevens and Mr. Adams to my
personal knowledge.

Senator McClellan. I call your attention to No. 11 in which vou
state

:

J

No improper means of any kind have been used to obtain preferential treat-ment for Private Schine. All applications and discussions concerning his tour
or auty with the Army have been open and proper.



SPECIAL INVESTIGATION 1967

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McClellan. Do you state that is true ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McClellan. Then are you willing for any monitored calls

that you may have made with respect to him be admitted in evidence

in this case so that we can check and see just whether it was open

or whether it was secret?

Mr. Cohn. Sir, I am willing, as I said the first day, to have all

monitored calls go into the record in these proceedings.

Senator McClellan. I understand, but on this point particularly

you would object to them going in unless you could get other monitored

calls ?

Mr. Cohn. Senator McClellan, I am sure you want to be fair about

^Senator McClellan. I am. I am letting you be fair with yourself.

I am giving you a chance to answer.

Mr Cohn. The fair thing, then, would be to put in all the calls

and give the whole picture and not permit a selection which give a

part of the picture and leave out a few.

Senator McClellan. You understand that this Senator does not

object to all of them going in, don't you?

Mr. Cohn. I understand your position to be that you want them

all in, and that is mine. ••
:

-• _

Senator McClellan. And my position is this, I want to get as much

of the truth, if we cannot get all of it, as much as possible.

Mr Cohn. As far as I am concerned, I dont want it to be distorted.

Senator McClellan. Is there anything here, if there is nothing

seeking preferential treatment, why would you object to it going m,

because it would corroborate what you say.

Mr Cohn. That is right, and we would like all of them to go m.

Senator McClellan. But if you can't get all, and you can get one

that would corroborate what vou have said, why not agree to it I

Mr Cohn. For this reason : You have said, and I agree with what

you said, on many occasions, that you want this hearing to be fair

and conducted in a fair wav. To me it is not fair to let one side of a

controversy select out of a bunch of calls a few calls or a number

of calls which they think are going to help their side and to exclude

other calls which thev think might damage them, sir. And 1 think

if you ask me, sir, if you ask me to consent to a selection by Mr.

Stevens and Mr. Adams of what calls they want in, and to give them

the option of concealing, even from Mr. Jenkins, and the committee,

other calls which we know exist and would shed light on this whole

issue, I think you are being very unfair, sir.

Senator McClellan. I don't agree with you that I am unfair at

all. I am going to ask you this, then, if the call would help you, if

the monitored notes of this call or any call with respect to Mr. Schme

would help corroborate and substantiate your own statement here

under oath, how in the world do you think that would be unfair

to vou. Tell me. _ ,. .

Mr Cohn. I think it would be unfair to have a selection, sir.

Senator McClellan. Well, if the selection is made of those that

corroborate you and sustain you. how would that be unfair to you i

Mr. Cohn. I will tell you how it would be unfair. There might be

46620°—54—pt. 50 3
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one call about one thing, there might be another call about something
else. One call might refer to a previous call. If we get the one and
don't get the previous call, you will have one-half of the picture and
something in there might be taken out of context, sir, particularly in

vieAV of the fact, Senator MeClellan, Mr. Stevens was monitoring the

calls, we did not know he was monitoring them.

In addition to that, sir, he is now seeking to make a selection of

which calls can come in and go out.

Senator McClellan. Do you think Mr. Stevens is actually seeking

to make the selection?

Mr. Coiin. Yes, sir. I do, sir.

Senator McClellan. Don't you know they will be produced insofar

as they can under Executive directive?

Mr." Coiin. I believe, sir

Senator McClellan. Don't you believe that?

Mr. Cohn. No, sir; I do not.

Senator McClellan. You don't believe that?

Mr. Cohn. No, sir ; I don't. May I tell you why ?

Senator McClellan. Yes, because I want to know.
Mr. Cohn. Because long before there was any Executive directive

in existence, we requested certain calls be turned over to Mr. Jenkins
and Mr. Horowitz. There was at least a 2-week lapse when there was
no Executive directive and those calls were never turned over during
that period of time.

Senator McClellan. Do you mean an Executive directive has been
issued since these proceedings started

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McClellan (continuing). That prevents those calls from
coming in?

Mr. Cohn. I understand that to be the position being asserted by
Mr. Welch here, sir.

Senator McClellan. I did not so understand. I understood it was
a general directive that has been issued heretofore. If there has been

a special directive, I would like to get it.

Mr. Cohn. It was the May 17 directive issued by the President.

Senator McClellan. Has that been entered into the record? I am
not necessarily disagreeing with you. I would want them all, too, and
I do. And I hope we can get them all.

But the point I am making here is one that would corroborate what
you are saying. It seems to me you would not object to helping your-
self.

Mr. Cohn. No, sir; I don't object to helping myself. But I do
object to a distorted picture going into the record.

Senator McClellan. Now let's go to No. 12, and I quote from it

:

Mr. Carr's participation in this matter was to express irritation and disgust
at the constant attempts on the part of the Pentagon civilians to trade off

treatment for Private Schine against the halting of subcommittee exposure of the
mishandling of Communist infiltration in the military.

Did Mr. Carr express such irritation or manifest it?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McClellan. He did?
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McClellan. On how many occasions?
Mi-. Cohn. A number of occasions.
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Senator McClfxlan. A number of occasions?

SenatofMcS^n. Then don't yon agree with me that he is an

Important witness to this proceeding?

Mr Cohn. Surely, sir, and I am sure that Mr. Cair is not oniy

wiliino- hut anxious to come in there and testily.

Senator McC^llan. He could corroborate that statement, couldn t

he^

SMiSrMcclKLLAN. He could sustain it as a charge against the

Army or against Mr. Adams and Secretary Stevens?

^naS?MccS':
S

^Ts testimony, if he is called as a witness,

he can substantiate it, he can testify to that personally ?

SenSovMcl^Z^ That.it became so bad that it irritated him

as staff director of this committee? . . ,
'

A Q iix Sir, I think there is a lot that Mr Carr is going to say

that isS to be repetition for the third or fourth time, of things

wluoh Senator McCarthy and I have said. ...
i atm McCLELLAN.Oh, well all corroboration is in a measure

repetition, is it not? You know that as a lawyer, don't you?

Mr Cohn You are absolutely right, sir.

Senatoi McClellax. So it would not hurt the case to have Mr.

Carr testifv and corroborate these charges, would it ?

Mr Cohn Mr. Carr will tell the truth, and that will help our case

Senator McClellan. I did not say he would not tell the truth. I

«nirl it would help to jret the whole facts.

Mr Cohn I said, sir, since he will tell truth, it will help our case.

Senator Mundt. The Senator's time has expired.

Senator £Ssen! Mr. Chairman, let me first make a parhameiitary

Quiry, and I address it in part to the chairman, to Mr. Welch, and
inquiry,

to Mr.' Jenkins

*°Mj unSnding is now that Secretary Stevens ^s^nted to

the inclusion of the telephone calls between himself and members

I^^M^cmU- that is directed to you.

Mr 3&^£Z55 "elch, the answer is "Yes."

Spmitor Dikksfn Mr. Chairman, would there be any objection to

a rnrtvTn invest read ng his own telephone calls into the record?

lenLr Mundt Mr. Welch, I believe, raised the ega 1
point the

verv first dav that this matter came up, about some par of he Federal

Communications Act which m^^^^V^^^K^
of the telephone line before you can divulge the contents publicly, i

am not sure if I remember that Mr. Welch raised that point, and at that

time su^ested this business of getting consent.

Mr Welch is a distinguished Boston lawyer, and he can answer

W^^f^l

lfcJ«DkinB and I would both-I don't re-

member
V
that

H
I was the one to raise it but it certainly was raised, and

it is a problem, as Mr. Jenkins and I have long realized.
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Senator Mundt, The record will show you raised it in the first in-
stance before we called Mr. Lucas, because we were all trvino- at that
time to find a way to put them in.

to

Mr. Jenkins corroborated what you said as being correct.
Mr. Jenkins?
Mr Jenkins. In order to clarify that matter and answering Sen-

ator Dirksen, Mr Welch and I agree that before a telephone callwhich is monitored may be put in evidence, that is, the monitoring of
the telephone call, that the consent of the parties must be had It ismy understanding that Senator Dirksen desires now to read into the
record certain telephone calls, monitored telephone calls between him-
self and the Secretary of the Army. It is further my understanding
that the Secretary of the Army has consented thereto
Senator Dirksen, by the very reading of these telephone calls,

consents thereto.
l '

Mr Chairman it is my opinion that it is perfectly proper and
violates no law whatever for Senator Dirksen at this time to read into
the record the monitored telephone calls between himself and the
Secretary of the Army if he desires to do so.

Senator McClellan. A point of order, Mr. Chairman
Senator Mundt. Senator McClellan?
Senator McClellan. I have no objection to his reading it, but I

call to the attention of the committee that it will not be sworn testi-mony if it is just read by the Senator himself. So what I have been
trying to do is to get—what is this fellow's name—Mr. Lucas—uphere and let him swear that these are the monitored calls, and when

unrler

e

oath
am S°mg t0 ^'^ mln6 " the reC°rd

'

but
* Wanfc mine in

Senator Potter. A point of order.
Senator McClellan. This would not be under oath
Senator Mundt. Senator Potter?
Senator Potter. As I recall the motion when we agreed to enter themonitored telephone calls as public evidence, they We to go in in

chronological order I have no objection to mine going in! As amatter of fact, I will insist that mine be made a part of the public
record But it is my understanding that they are to go in in chrono-
ogical order so the true picture of this controversy from the moni-toied telephone calls could be determined. Am I correct in that?

.

Senator Mundt. May the Chair say that what Senator Potter says
is correct so far as the McClellan motion is concerned and as far Lthe overall introduction of the monitored calls is concerned. But theChair believes that if Senator Dirksen wants to read his own moni-toied telephone conversations into the record, they having been as-sented to by Secretary Stevens, that Senator Dirksen certainly has

ueo edl'V"W if
/?

d
7hen Mr "

Lucas is «dfed-J3The Is ex-

ffSm £ be
^alled~a

S
d he then verifies that this is a true transcript,

it will have the same effect as sworn testimony, Senator McClellan.
Senator McClellan. Yes

wT^lJ i

IUNDT
' jpPpnChui say he expects to read his own moni-tored telephone calls into the record and will insist that they go in

T^uttmf^ Wl
li
t6Ver circumstances prevail, and if no other

Dirksen m7W 1°l°Z
llG^ C°^rSe aS that folWd bJ Senator-Unksen. Mr. Welch addressed the Chair, I think.



SPECIAL INVESTIGATION 1971

Mr Welch. I do think we ought all to be reminded of the fact

tl^t^t the very earliest stages ofthe trial when we had Mr. Lucas

on the Snd both Secretary Stevens and Mr. Adams publiclj-*
Sited to the introduction of the monitored telephone calls I think

fve ybodv ought to be reminded of that fact. I will say that as a t i

a
1S I hatLsupposed that we would admit the one that was then

under consideration, to wit, between Secretary Stevens and the Sen-

Z and we then ran into the block which has held us up ever since,

SS the Senator said nothing is going in unless everything goes in.

SenatorEr. That is correct Of course neither the Senator

nor anybodv else can preclude Senator Dirksen from reading his calls

Tntotlfe record as long as they have been assented to by Secretary

Stevens.
'

. .

Spnitor J\ckson. A parliamentary inquiry.

Se ator Muxdt. The Chair would rule it is perfectly within the

rules of order for Senator Dirksen, if he so elects, to read his own

conversation with Secretary Stevens into the
™?J

d -

Under
Senator Jackson. A parliamentary inquiry, Mr Chairman. Under

the terms of the consent that has been signed by the Secretary of the

Army Mr Adams and, as I understand, by all members of this special

^bSmmlttee, is it possible to take certain phone calls and have them

aSS="S^S^S^^^O^ Welch

WSn^tiCSesX consent given Secretary Steven, and Mr

Adams have any strings attached? Does it have any modifications?

Ddps it sav thev must all go in or none ? ., .;

Mr Welch I think the written document reflects this situation:

That Secretary Stevens and Mr. Adams on the written document con-

senfto the admission of all monitored telephone calls between parties

an hi addition have given the Senators an option so tc.speak to^ut

in their telephone calls, their monitored calls, if the £en<itois Jvisn

to exercise that option. May I ask, Mr. Jenkins, if that would be

vmir construction of the document?Tto Mr. Welch, I entirely agree with you and state fur-

ther that this morning Mr. Colin has stated on behalf.of himself and

of Senator McCarthy that they are now FU^^Jr
en^t̂

members of this committee, to produce in eviclence theii le^pective

monitored telephone calls, and under the situation as it now exists,

Mr tonkas I view it, each individual member of this committee

or every member, all the committeemen, may now read into the record

or at any time they see fit read into the record their monitored tele-

Ph
Seiiator

S

MuNDT. Mr. Welch, getting right down to the tea in the

Boston Harbor, I want to ask you the direct question whether you de-

sire the Chair to permit Senator Dirksen to read his monitored phone

calls with your client into the record, or whether you object.

Mr Welch. I certainly don't object as long as he has that option.

Senator Mundt. You may proceed.

Senator Dirksen. All of that was not out of my time, 1 trust.

Spnator Mtjxdt. It was not. 01 -, ,

Senator DmKsL. Mr. Chairman, there has been such a Sherlock

Holmes attribute about all these telephone calls and the mystery has
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gotten so thick that I thought these world-shaking calls between Secre-
tary Stevens and I ought to be brought into the light of day.
The first one happened on Saturday, February 25, 1945, "SA "

standing for Secretary of the Army, call to Senator Dirksen, 9: 50—
SA. Secretary of the Army speaking. [Beading:]

Everett, I called Senator McCarthy this morning. I didn't know where he
was yesterday, but John Adams found out that he was staving at the Ten Eyck
Hotel in Albany, and I just came off the phone with him and I simply reported
to him that I had gone to the various members of the subcommittee that were
in town and the substance of the conversation I had with each one of you
Of course, he didn't like it, got very mad about it. and finally he said ••Will
you accept a subpena for 10 o'clock Tuesday morning before the committee'"
J said I would take it under advisement. He said. -Are you refusing'" I
said. -T will take it under advisement." I don't know whether I will accept it
or not. I just wanted to post you that I had talked with him. I tried to tellhim what had transpired and it wound up with him subpenain<* me for 10
o'clock Tuesday morning. That development I thought vou ought to know and
I thought I ought to call the other members and tell them.

Senator Dirksex. I understand, Bob, those observations that vou gave me
yesterday afternoon have all been stricken from the record.

Parenthetically, that was about the Zwicker incident.

Secretary of the Army. They have been?
Senator Dirksex. Yea
Secretary of the Army. I have got an affidavit from the general himself so

it is going to be the general and the captain against Joe's record
Senator Dirksex. Yes.
Secretary of the Army. Because it was all in there.
Senator Dirksex. I checked this morning and I understand thev were striking

it rrom the record.
" &

Secretary of the Army. We will have to produce Zwicker before the wholecommittee and let Zwicker himself tell what transpired, because his doctorwas with him. I am sorry this thing has taken the turn that it has. I can't sitidly by and watch this officer corps crucified.

The next call. Mr. Chairman, was February 25, 1951. 8-30 a m
Secretary Stevens phoned Senator Dirksen. Stevens speaking

:

It worked just about like I told you it would, and I can't buy it I am going
to have to do something. It may get drastic. I don't want to 'do anything until
a
.T-

Fu\ fellows that are working on these big problems tell me what vouthink but I am not going to leave it where it is. I think I have been absolutely
crucified and the services along with me. And I think it is just a shame, and
I think it has to be straightened out today. Just what the right thing to do
«l f ^u VV

-
My I,resent thinking is this, Everett, since I feel bound bv

tiie fact that I can t comment on what went on yesterdav. He is not quotedin the papers, but I happen to know what he said to some of the papers ; and
I feel I have to ask that group or the whole committee to reassemble and go

? minSZ ? „ t
ay
J

hiS morninS tnat I ^It bound and the whole thiSg
re so understood by the press that I will have to make a statement-that !wll have to make a statement, and I maybe even tell them what the statement

Dirksex. Who have you talked to?
Stevens. Last evening with Dick and Karl.
Dirksex. How late?
Stevexs. I didn't get him until about 11:30. I talked with Karl with

Charlie and I talked with Jerry. Those are the ones I talked to. and I told
all of them my feeling. I said this thin- is just incredible, and the pressbecause I cant explain what happened, is just absolutely going to sav I ama yellow-belly and have quit and have capitulated ; and that is what thev all

,Lt
a/:

, rl ,

a
T
e to be straightened out now. I don't know what to doabout it, and I don t want to do anything precipitate, but it will have to be

Dirksex. Let me call KarL
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February 25, 1954, 9:50 a. m., Senator Dirksen phoned Secretary

Stevens:

Dirksen. I had a hell of a time rounding them up. In my office at 11:00,

204, Senate Office Building.

S.»rS 1?SS ahout this. The, won, kuo. from

m
STEVFXS^They will probably have some scout photographers around.

Those, Mr. Chairman, are the world-shaking telephone calls.

Senator Mundt. Does that conclude the Senator s time I

lenator jlS*. Mr. Colin, in order to try to pinpoint the issues

in this contxoTersv, I want now to put to you some true-false ques-

tions that I also asked of the previous two principals.

Cllter 797 title 18, section 1621 deals with perjury It state

in effect that any person that testifies under oath and wdlfulh and

contrarv to sue *oath, states or subscribes any material matter which

fre doesnot believe to be true, is guilty of perjury and shall, except

,s o herwii expressly provided bv law, be fined not more than $2,000

£t£5£3 not more than 5 year.. There ha^e be.r a mvmber

of allegations and statements made against you, Mr. Conn, that l

beUeYe are material to this controversy. These allegations have been

made under oath bv Mr. Stevens, Mr. Adams, Lieutenant Blount,

fll

I wi^to^vou the opportunity at this time to declare the

truths falsity of'these allegations. On the other hand, there ha^ e

been a number of statements and allegations by you against Mr.

Stevens and Mr. Adams that have been denied by them under oath.

I w\n to "ive you the opportunity at this time to repeat the state-

ments that vou have made in public here and before this forum under

oath If vou repeat statements under oath that you have already

made in public and which have been denied here under oath by Mr

Stevens and Mr. Adams, then someone is guilty of perjury. This

is a most serious matter and I hope you will consider deeply as you

answer these questions. •-.
T .«

Air Conx. Do vou want me to comment on that. Senator? I will

be ilad to. Of course, I know the perjury statute, sir, I prosecuted

Communists under it. 'i also know that the Attorney General and Ins

chief assistant are among those who have instigated this instant pio-

ceedii- and thev are go£g to be looking at my testimony and I assure

you that anything I Tell you will be the truth, in spite of the tact that

'^or^s^Mr. Colin, the statement that I just read to vou is

the identical statement that I read, or substantially identical to that 1

read, to the other two principals.

Sena^o?j\Sx!
r

kothing in the statement that I made is to be

construed, obviously, that you would testify falsely; you understand

that ?

IL^cSri^&&S&Im statement for the record

so t , r can be no misunderstanding as I putf%V*g* £*
say, the form of this preliminary statement is identical with the lonn

that I read to Mr. Stevens and to Mr. Adams.
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Mr. Coiin. Sir, I will answer every question that you put to me,
and I will answer it truthfully.

Senator Jackson. First, Mr. Cohn, it was stated by you on March
12, 1954, that the Army had issued the so-called chronological series

of events because they had failed in prior blackmail attempts. Is this

allegation of attempted blackmail true or false?

Mr. Coiin. Yes, sir, I think it is true, and I think the testimony of
members of this very committee concerning Mr. Adams' visit to them,
trying to kill the subpenas of the loyalty board, and hinting, as one of
the members put it, that if that were not done, something else would
be done; that, to me sir, is blackmail in the way I use it.

Senator Jackson. You say you think it is true. Is it true or is it

false?

Mr. Coiin. Sir, I am sure it is true. I think that has been proved
beyond any doubt.

Senator Jackson. It is stated by Frank Carr in a memorandum to

Senator McCarthy of December 9, 1953, and I quote

:

Even though they [the Army] said he [Schine] deserved the commission, they
didn't give it to him because of the leftwing press and they keep trying to dangle
proposed small favors to him in front of us.

End of quote from memorandum.
Did you ever hear Mr. Stevens or Mr. Adams make a statement

that Private Schine deserved a commission?
Mr. Coiin. Yes, sir.

Senator Jackson. Then you say—you say you did ?

Mr. Coiin. I do, sir.

Senator Jackson. Is this allegation that the Army stated through
Mr. Stevens and Mr. Adams that Schine deserved a commission—is

that statement true or is that statement false ?

Mr. Coiin. I don't follow you. They did say that. Mr. Adams
particularly said that.

Senator Jackson. Let's take them one at a time.

Mr. Coiin. Yes, sir.

Senator Jackson. Is the statement that Mr. Adams stated that
Schine deserved a commission—is that statement of Mr. Adams true
or is it false ?

Mr. Cohn. Sir, Mr. Adams did say that, yes. I heard him say
that.

Senator Jackson. Is the statement, then, that Mr. Adams made to
you that he, David Schine, deserved a commission—is it true that he
made the statement?
Mr. Cohn. Yes sir; it is true that he made the statement.
Senator Jackson. All right.

Is it true that Mr. Stevens made a similar statement?
Mr. Cohn. I don't recall Mr. Stevens making the statement.
Senator Jackson. But Mr. Adams did state it ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes.
Senator Jackson. That he deserved a commission ; and that state-

ment is true ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir ; it is.

Senator Jackson. Mr. Cohn, you are quoted in the U. S. News &
World Report of March 19, 1954, as stating, and I quote

:

No improper influence was ever exerted by me or anyone else on behalf of
Schine.
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Is that statement true or false?

Mr. Coiin. Yes sir; that is my position.

Senator Jackson. Is that statement true or is it false?

Mr. Cohn. I believe I told you, sir, that statement is true.

Senator Jackson. You did now.
Mr. Cohn. I will say it again, sir. That statement is true. I did

nothing improper.
Senator Jackson. That is all I want.
On Meet the Press on March 14, 1954, you answered a question of

Mr. Jack Bell by stating, and I quote

:

The only communication we had with the Army about Schine when he was
down at Fort Dix was pursuant to our arrangements that after his training

was over at the end of the day and over weekends when he was doing no train-

ing he would, instead of recreational activity, devote himself to work, and that

was the only purpose of any communication we had with the Army while he was
at Fort Dix.

Mr. Cohn. Sir, I believe 1 said "committee work."
Senator Jackson. I will reread it. What part of it? Do you have

the transcript ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Jackson. From Meet the Press ?

Mr. Cohn. I have an excerpt from the transcript which I believe

to be accurate.

Senator Jackson. What part? Let me read through and you stop

me when I

Mr. Cohn. I can save time. You said "devote himself to work."

I believe that I said "devote himself to committee work."
Senator Jackson. Just a minute, and I will have the actual tran-

script read to you.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Jackson. That was obtained from Meet the Press. I think

there can be no—where does it appear in your transcript, what page?
I have this from a typewritten sheet, and it may well be, Mr. Cohn,
that the stenographer made an error.

Mr. Cohn. It may be that I am wrong, too, sir. We will know in

just one moment.
I have a photostat of the original transcript here, sir, and I believe

on page 7

Senator Jackson. Page 7 of the transcript.

Mr. Cohn. The words "committee work" appear.

Senator Jackson. Suppose we come back to that on the next go-
around.
Mr. Cohn. Surely. Of course.

Senator Jackson. Suppose we come back to that.

Mr. Cohn. Surely. I would be glad to hand up the original. It

is a photostat of a transcript.

Senator Jackson. We have it right here. I understand it may have
been "committee work." We are checking it right now.
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Jackson. Let me refer again to Meet the Press, if you
have it handy there.

Mr. Cohn. Sure.

46U20°—54—pt. 50 4
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Senator Jackson. 1 don't want any mistakes from the actual tran-

script.

Mr. Cohn. No.
Senator Jackson. You were quoted on Meet the Press on March

14 as stating in an answer to Larry Spivak, and I quote:

As I said, Mr. Spivak, we did not ask for special treatment for him

—

meaning Schine.

Is that statement true or false?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir, that is true. I said, "As I said, Mr. Spivak,"

and I believe that relates back to certain things which I said then,

which I have said before this committee, namely, sir, that our dis-

cussions with the Army about Schine were with relation to finishing

up committee work. That on the question of assignment, what treat-

ment, what was desired for him was what he deserved on the merits,

nothing more, sir, and nothing less. I stand on that statement.

Senator Jackson. It is a crucial question, Mr. Cohn, because they

do aljege that special treatment had been asked for.

Mr. Cohn. I say with the modification—as I say, if you refer back
to the entire context of the broadcast, the statement is true.

Senator Jackson. The next question. In a memorandum from
you, Mr. Cohn, to Senator McCarthy dated December 9, 1953, the

following was stated—if you have that memorandum of December
9j 1953.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. I will be right with you. I remember it.

Senator Jackson. From you to Senator McCarthy. I quote:

John Adams said today that following up the idea about investigating the Air
Force he had gotten specific information for us ahout an Air Force base where
there were a large number of homosexuals. He said that he would trade us
that information if we would tell him what the next Army project was that, we
would investigate.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Jackson. End of quote.

Mr. Cohn. That is right.

Senator Jackson. Is that true or is it false?

Mr. Cohn. That is true, sir.

Senator Jackson. Is the statement that you made on Meet the Press

on March 14 in answer to a question by Jack Bell, that you never used
vituperative language in your dealings with the Army, true or false?

Mr. Cohn. Senator, I think I have given the best answer to that I

can before the committee. In my opinion, I never used vituperative

or obscene language to Mr. Adams or anyone else. I did, sir, as I am
sure every other human being does at some time or other, use a word
or two which he would not want to repeat on television. There was
nothing that would shock anybody, I am sure.

Senator Mundt. The Senator's time has expired.
Senator Potter ?

Senator Jackson. All right.

Senator Potter. Mr. Cohn, I would like to call your attention to

the controversy that came about as a result of the press conference
that Secretary of the Army Stevens had November 13. Are you fa-

miliar with that press conference?
Mr. Cohn. I am, sir.
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Senator Potter. I believe he stated at the press conference that

there was no current espionage at Fort Monmouth.
Mr. Cohn. I think, sir, that the Herald-Tribune story by Homei

Bigart went further and said "No current espionage"—period, At

least that is the way the story went.

Senator Potter. Did Mr. Stevens give out a prepared press state-

ment, or was this at a news conference where he responded to ques-

tions ?

Mr. Cohn. This was at a news conference at which he was respond-

ing to questions.

Senator Potter. Do you have in your files a copy of that press no-

tice that you made reference to ?

Mr. Cohn. I think so, sir. I saw it a couple of weeks ago.

Senator Potter. The reason I am asking the question is that on

page 22 of Mr. Stevens' statement he states at the top of the page

:

Colin referred to a statement by me at a press conference on November 13

to the effect that I was not tben aware of any current espionage at Fort Mon-

nioutb.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. I am with you, sir.

Senator Potter. I am asking if that statement is correct, that that

was the context of his press conference.

Mr. Cohn. No, sir. It went further than that.

Senator Potter. If you have a photostat of that press release would

you read the pertinent portion?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. The headline is "Army Says McCarthy Un-

covered No Spying in Monmouth Inquiry. Several of the 33"

Senator Potter. Is that the headline?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir, that is the headline.

"Several of the 33 Suspected Back in Jobs," by Homer Bigart,

Washington, November 13.

Army Secretary Hubert T. Stevens said today that the investigation conducted

by Senator Joseph R. McCarthy, Republican, Wisconsin, into alleged spying

activities at the Army Signal Corps Center at Fort Monmouth, N. J., had pro-

duced no evidence of espionage.

Senator Potter. Is any of that in quotes?

Mr. Cohn. No, sir. It is not in quotes, but I assume that the re-

porter was trying to give an accurate account of what the Secretary

said, although the Secretary said the reporter had not given an ac-

curate account.

Senator Potter. I wonder if the photographers would get down in

front so I can at least see Mr. Cohn. Thank you.

Mr. Cohn. On that point, sir, it said no espionage.

Senator Potter. At that time was there current espionage at Fort

Monmouth ?

Mr. Cohn. Sir, that is a thing which is very difficult to tell. What
Senator McCarthy had said and what I had said and what Mr.

Stevens knew is this: That a majority of the members of the Julius

Rosenberg spy ring had infiltrated the Army Signal Corps and had

gone to work,4 think some 5 or 6 of them, physically, at Fort Mon-

mouth. We knew, sir, that their proteges, their friends, their as-

sociates, people for whom they had gotten jobs, had continued to

work up at Fort Monmouth down through the years, that some who

had moved away had not moved far away but had moved out of Fort
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Monmouth physically into places where Fort Monmouth let -out its

subcontracting classified work. So it was just about the same work-

being done in a different building a number of miles away.

Senator Potter. But you can't state for a certainty that espionage

was current at Fort Monmouth at that time?

Mr. Cohn. I can't state one way or the other, sir, whether espionage

is today or was then going on at Fort Monmouth. I can state under

oath, sir, that members of the most dangerous spy ring known to the

history of this country had worked at Fort Monmouth and its sub-

sidiaries, that some of their friends and associates for whom they

had gotten jobs continued to work there up through the time this com-
mittee began its investigation, that in the case of one of their as-

sociates, sir, that many had taken documents from the secret radar
laboratories without authorization, that they had been found in a raid

in a bureau drawer of his home, that the Department of Justice had
an espionage case under consideration concerning this individual who
was working at Monmouth when our investigation was underway.
1 can further tell you, Senator Potter, that a number of people con-
nected with the Signal Corps, who had worked at Monmouth, who
had left it and who were then working either in private industry or at

places doing work for Fort Monmouth, claimed the fifth amendment,
refused to answer, on the grounds of self-incrimination, as to whether
or not there was current espionage at Fort Monmouth, that at least

one of those people had been in communication with Fort Monmouth
people, with people in other secret defense installations. So that is

about the best picture of this 1 can humanly give you, Senator Potter.
It was a bad situation.

Senator Jackson. Mr. Chairman, I have a parliamentary inquiry
not. to be taken out of his time.

Senator Mundt. Senator Jackson?
Senator Jackson. I would like to know or ask of the Chair whether

the incident related to by Mr. Cohn was in connection with the current
activities at Fort Monmouth, or did it relate to an incident that took
place in 1945.

Mr. Cohn. Which incident?
Senator Jackson. Well, you told about the papers being taken home

and this other activity.

Mr. Cohn. That particular incident, sir, took place in 1946. In
addition to that, sir, there were other incidents involving the removal
of papers at the direction of the same individual, which had taken
place at another period of time. I don't know the exact years. I

do know that the Department of Justice a year or two ago, I believe,

had the matter under active consideration as an espionage case.

Senator Potter. Mr. Chairman, I have a high regard for my good
friend from Washington, but I would appreciate it if he wouldn't steal

my questions.

Senator Jackson. I am sorry. I didn't mean to.

Senator Mundt. The Chair will state that was not in the nature
of a parliamentary inquiry. But it was something that the Chair
was not prepared to rule upon. I believe that we should not under
the guise of a parliamentary question ask questions that pop into

our minds.
Senator Jackson. Then it was a current inquiry.

Senator Mundt. Senator Potter?
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Sonator Potter. As I understand your-

Senator McCarthy. Mr. Chairman, may I give the committee some
information "which I assume they would want?

Senator Potter. It will not come out of my time, will it?

Senator Mundt. It will come out of your time, if you yield.

Senator Potter. If it comes out of my time, Senator, I am sorry.

Senator Mundt. We will get no place. Senator Potter has the

floor and he must yield his time.

Senator Potter. I speak so seldom here, that I thoroughly enjoy

the couple of minutes that I have.

Senator Mundt. Senator Potter has the floor.

Senator PoTrER. Mr. Cohn, as I understand your testimony, it is

that the doubt as to whether espionage was taking place was a current

doubt rather than something that happened several years ago. Is

that correct?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. We had a picture where we knew for a fact

that proven and convicted spies had worked at Fort Monmouth. We
knew, sir, that their friends, some of their friends and associates,

were still there. We knew that papers had been taken, and we had
the further information that some 31 or 35 people were suspended

as security risks, which means that there were grounds to believe that

they would engage or might engage in activity such as this. It was
enough of a situation, sir, to put everybody on very grave notice.

Senator Potter. Now, Mr. Cohn, a news report of the Secretary's

press conference caused yourself and Senator McCarthy a certain

amount of concern?
Mr. Cohn. It did, sir.

Senator Potter. So that Secretary Stevens came to New York to

discuss it with you?
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Potper. As a result of that meeting with yourself and
Senator McCarthy with the Secretary, a joint statement was issued.

Is that correct?

Mr. Cohn. I think it was a statement by Mr. SteA^ens.

Senator Potter. Or a statement by Mr. Stevens.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Potter. How did his second statement differ from his

original press conference statement?

Mr. Cohn. Well, I think he tried in the second statement, sir, to

correct some inaccuracies.

Senator Potter. I am asking you to point out, if you will, the

difference.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. I believe—my recollection, and I will have
that reinforced by a news article in a moment, sir—is that Mr. Stevens
made it very clear that he had not said or had not meant to say there

had not been espionage at Monmouth, because he knew there had
been espionage at Monmouth. As to how far along it had continued,

whether it had continued after the war, 1950, 1951, 1952, and 1953 he
and nobody else could say exactly. But there had been espionage and
there was certainly a possibility, a strong possibility that it had
continued well after the war.

Senator Potter. In the second statement that is submitted to the

committee, he states the following

:

It boiled down

—
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and he is speaking about his release that Avas made in New York

—

it boiled down to my saying that the Army had no evidence of current espionage,

and in making that statement I made it clear that I was speaking only for the

Army and not for the committee.

Now, is that a true statement or not ?

Mr. Cohn. It is inaccurate, sir. He went further than that. He
took back this no-espionage statement and said that there had been
espionage as a fact—he knew that as a fact—that it had, I believe,

sir, continued down after the war. I am looking for the story by
Bill Conlin of the New York Times.

Senator Potter. You don't have a copy of his press release ?

Mr. Cohn. No, sir.

Senator Potter. Was that a release or was that a press conference?

Mr. Cohn. That was a press conference. It was reported in the

New York Times. The article was by Bill Conlin who did a great

job telling the Hiss trial and the other trials for the Times.
I hope this doesn't get him fired. It was an accurate article, sir,

and reflected what I heard the Secretary say on that occasion. It is

the New York Times of November 18, 1953.

Senator Potter. If it is available, I would like to have you point
out to me how that statement differs from the statement that the
Secretary submitted to the committee.
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

I remember this. I gave one copy of the article to Mr. Jenkins at

one point, sir. I don't know whether his staff has it or not.

Senator Potter. Well, rather than to use the time for this purpose,
possibly you can secure that, or our counsel can secure that.

Senator Mtjndt. The Chair suggests that if the staff does not have
it, we can get a photostatic copy of that article from the Library of
Congress during the lunch hour and it will be available right after

lunch.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

I might say this, Senator Potter, Mr. Stevens did say in what he
said in his press conference, of course he was referring only to what
he knew from the Army standpoint and possibly they had not
uncovered what the committee had.
But I believe, sir, he went on to say that there had been espionage

and it had continued well after the end of the Second World War.
Senator Mundt. The Senator's time has expired. I am sorry.

Senator Symington?
Senator Symington. Mr. Chairman, I was going to pass in an

effort to expedite the hearings, as did counsel, but after the hearing
yesterday I asked my office to get from the Department of Defense
the way that security risks are handled by the Department of De-
fense. And so that the American people might understand this

problem, perhaps a little better, I would like to use my time in reading
an answer that I have just received and had a chance to go over.

During the course of yesterdays hearings, the impression might
have been created that the Defense Department is powerless to protect
itself from Communists, alleged Communists, or security risks, work-
ing in private industry on classified defense contracts. Such an
impression is erroneous.

Responsibility for granting clearance to employees in private indus-
try to work on classified defense contracts rests with the military
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department which has cognizance of the industrial facility in question.

For example, if the original contract is procurement by the Army,
what is known as security cognizance may be assigned to the Army
and in that event, Army security officers are responsible for security

at the plant in question.

If the original contract is a Navy one, the Navy would usually be

assigned security cognizance for the industrial plant in question.

Once a security clearance is granted to the officers and executives of

an industrial plant, the management of that plant is delegated au-

thority to grant to its employees clearance to work on contracts classi-

fied confidential.

Clearance to work on contracts classified secret or top secret, how-
ever, can only be granted by the security officers of the Army, Navy,
or Air Force. Before a clearance is granted, an investigation of the

individual is conducted, with the extent of the investigation depending
upon the type of clearance being sought.

For example, if the clearance is sought for work on secret contracts,

then a so-called national agency check must be made. This means
that the military departments concerned will check with such agen-

cies as the FBI, the House Committee on Un-American Activities, the

Civil Service Commission, and other agencies, to determine whether
any of those agencies has derogatory information on the individual

for whom the secret clearance is being sought. Despite the delega-

tions of authority to the management of an industrial facility to ex-

tend a confidential clearance, the ultimate responsibility for the con-

tinuation of such clearance rests with the military department con-

cerned. An industrial personnel security clearance is ordinarily re-

voked only upon the authority of the appropriate regional industrial

personnel security board, comprised of Army, Navy, and Air Force
military and civilian personnel.

However, in an emergency, the military department concerned can
always summarily suspend a clearance independently and thus pro-

tect the security interests of the United States. This authority is spe-

cifically provided for in section 422.39 of the Armed Forces indus-

trial security regulations. Such authority has been exercised in the

past.

For example, let us assume that employee John Jones is working in

a privately owned factory on a defense contract which is classified

"Confidential," "Secret," or "Top secret." If a congressional com-
mittee were to give the Department of Defense information indicating

that John Jones had a Communist background or was otherwise a

security risk, the Defense Department could immediately order that

security clearance of John Jones be suspended, and thus require his

employer to take him off the defense contract at once. Thus, although
the Defense Department cannot require an employer to discharge an
employee who is a security risk, the Department can compel the em-
ployer to bar that employee from contact with classified defense con-

tracts and material.

The important thing is that the Defense Department is able to bar
security risks from contact with classified information. As pointed
out above, the Department does have that authority and it does use it.

The law, paragraph D, section 422.39, Armed Forces Industrial Se-
curity Regulations, 18 Federal Register, page G538, October 14, 1953,

reads as follows

:
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A personnel security clearance ordinarily is revoked only upon the authority

of the appropriate regional industrial personnel security board. However, in an
emergency, the military department concerned may suspend the clearance. An
emergency is defined as any situation in which failure to act until the above
authorization has been obtained presents a serious threat to the security interests

of the United States. When information develops which indicates that a per-

sonnel security clearance should be revoked, the military department con-

cerned will submit promptly a full report with appropriate recommendations to

the appropriate regional industrial personnel security board with information
copies to the Central Intelligence tile and the other two military departments.
In the event a military department suspends a personnel security clearance for

emergency reasons, it will immediately notify the individual concerned, man-
agement of the facility which was granted the letter of consent for the subject

individual, the Central Intelligence file, as well as other interested military
departments. A full report of the case will be made promptly to the appropriate
regional industrial personnel security board, which will assume jurisdiction of

the ca r
;e, and determine whether the suspended individual's personnel security

clearance should remain in effect or should be revoked.

I believe that it is wise to put that into the record, Mr. Chairman, in

order to clarify the issue which came up yesterday, and I now yield the

rest of my time.

Mr. Cohn. Mr. Chairman, may I be permitted in the form of an
answer to make a brief comment on that?

Senator Symington. Mr. Cohn, I would be glad to have you make
an answer, but I didn't read it requesting an answer. This is simply
information with respect to how the Department of Defense—that is

our Army, Navy, Air Force, and Marine Corps—to the best of their

ability try to handle subversives all over the United States in defense
plants. If you would like to make an answer to it, I wish you would
answer it to the Department of Defense, unless you" question the state-

ments that have been made here by the Department.
Mr. Cohn. I do, sir.

Senator Symington. You question these statements?
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Symington. Then I would wish that you would give me
that, because I would like to take that up with Mr. Wilson and the
proper authorities in the Department of Defense.
Mr. Cohn. Surely, sir.

Senator Symington. I might add it has been nearly 10 years now
since I have been in private business, and therefore your disagreement
with the Department may well be correct, but this was what I felt

was substantially the way it was handled when I was in private busi-
ness, and apparently there have been very few changes in the way it is

handled now.
Mr. Cohn. Senator Symington, sir, I appreciate your giving me the

opportunity to comment on it.

I might say, Senator, that my knowledge of this is, I am sure, not
as great as yours, but it is based on practical experience within the
last 6 months on just how these cases are handled by private industry

—

sir, I was saying that my limited experience in this is based, however,
on practical experience of this committee and its staff in handling these
very cases of Communists in defense plants during the past 6 months.

Senator Symington. May I ask this question : Is that on classified

material?
Mr. Cohn. Both, sir.
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Senator Symington. On classified material, did you promptly notify

the Department of Defense, because under this emergency provision

they could immediately have suspended them ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. I would say that at every stage in the game,
a Department of Defense representative was either present or wel-

come to be present.

Senator Symington. When you got the information, did you notify

the Department of Defense that there were Communists or subversives

who were working on classified information ?

Mr. Coiin. Yes, sir. I can't tell you that at every point

Senator Symington. Was this before the hearings ?

Mr. Cohn. Sir, I will try to tell you what happened. I can't tell

you, sir, that at every point when information came in we called up the
Department of Defense. We would first try to check out the in-

formation and map it out. Usually, sir, we would be told that the
Department of Defense already knew about it and had not done any-
thing about it. However, in spite of that, sir, we would notify and
our staff consulted frequently with appropriate representatives of the
Department of Defense on these names and on these situations.

Senator Symington. Let me make my point. I am not differing

with you on it. I am only as anxious as I believe you are, if there are
as of this morning any Communists in the 133 group working on clas-

sified material for our Government, they ought to be gotten out of
that position right away.
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Symington. If you have not given that information, which
presumably you would give as soon as you had it, regardless of whether
it was before a hearing or during a hearing or after a hearing, I would
urge that immediately you do give the information to the Department
of Defense, because based on these regulations it would be possible for
them to immediately get rid of these people.

I will be glad to yield.

Senator Mundt. The Senator's time has expired. Mr. Cohn may
answer the question if he cares to, but the time has expired.

Mr. Cohn. Senator McCarthy
Senator McCarthy. I would like to give Senator Symington some

information on this.

Senator Mundt. Have you a point of order?
Senator McCarthy. I think the Chair wants this information.
Senator Mundt. The Chair has recognized Mr. Cohn to answer the

question. He is entitled to answer it.

Mr. Cohn. I would very much like to answer the question, because I
think I can point out to Senator Symington

Senator McCarthy. Will the witness desist until I can give the
committee this information?
Mr. Cohn. Of course I will.

Senator Mundt. The Chair has recognized the witness. He is not
in a position to yield. I will recognize Senator McCarthy at the
appropriate time.

Mr. Cohn. I give my time to answer to Senator McCarthy very
gladly, if I may.

Senator Mundt. Very well, if you would rather have Senator
McCarthy answer it.
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Senator McCarthy. I was called out of the room and came back
with information which the Chair, I think, would want, and I will

try to give it to the committee. I appreciate the fact that I finally can.

Last night the committee voted to advise me to give the Defense
Department information about the Communists in defense plants

Communists who were there as of this moment. While I felt that was
a useless gesture because I knew they had all the information, never-
theless I complied with the request of the committee. I had my office

staff call the Pentagon last night and asked them if they wouldn't send
a man over to get this information. I was just called from the room
now and was informed that as of this moment they have not yet decided
whether or not they will accept that information.

I told the Pentagon it was available, that I would take my entire

noon hour off to give it to them. I explained the significance of the

various pieces of information. However, I did tell them that I
wanted this done with an official reporter present so that at some time
in the future there could be no question about just what information
they got, No. 1. I didn't talk with them personally. My secretary

did. No. 2, they were informed that we would want the assurance
that they would abide by the committee rules, namely, that they would
not make public the names of anyone who was accused of being a

Communist until he or she had an opportunity to appear under oath,

either before this committee or before some loyalty board.

As of this moment, I guess it is around 12 o'clock, they haven't de-

cided whether or not they want that information and whether they
will come over and get it. I give that to Senator Symington in view
of the fact that he has been urging that we turn this information over
to the Pentagon.
May I say to the Senator, I think maybe the reason that they are

in doubt whether they want it or not is because they know that they
have all of this in their files right now.

Senator Symington. Would the Senator yield for just a minute?
Senator McCarthy. I certainly will.

Senator Symington. Just for a question.

Could I ask you who was in the Pentagon who was not sure they

would like to have the information ?

Senator McCarthy. I don't know who is making the decision over
there.

Senator Symington. Who did your secretary talk to?

Senator McCarthy. My secretary talked to Mr. Fred Seaton, and
asked him to pass on the information. He is, I believe, the liaison

between the Congress and the Pentagon. May I say I hope this is

not considered as any reflection upon Mr. Seaton. I served with
Senator Seaton in the Senate and I have the highest regard for him.

I know he is not making the decision.

Senator Symington. Could I ask one more question ?

Senator McCarthy. Yes, sir.

Senator Symington. Is Mr. Seaton the one who told your secretary

he wasn't sure he wanted the names of possible Communists in the

Department of Defense?
Senator McCarthy. They called back and said they had not yet

decided whether they would send a man over to get the information

from me this noon. I told him if they couldn't make the decision

before noon, if they could make it before night, good, tomorrow noon,
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the next night, whenever they made the decision they could have

the information.
Senator Mundt. Senator Dworshak.
Senator Dworshak. Mr. Colin, yesterday you answered one of my

questions by stating that it was your opinion that this subcommittee

should continue its investigations of subversives at Fort Monmouth.
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Dworshak. You reiterate that?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Dworshak. Has your staff made any preliminary surveys

or investigations in other military installations?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Dworshak. Have you found any disturbing conditions in

the other installations?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Dworshak. Have you informed Secretary Stevens or other

officials in the Department of the Army concerning your disclosures

in other places ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Dworshak. What has been the response?

Mr. Cohn. I don't know what the determination has been in each

case, sir. We have been out of touch with Mr. Stevens and Mr. Adams
for some period of time.

Senator Dworshak. In how many other plants or installations

have you made these surveys?

Mr. Cohn. There were, sir, a number of other situations which we
discussed with Mr. Adams involving possible Communist infiltration

in the Army, sir.

Senator Dworshak. Are you planning, through the subcommittee
staff, to expand the operations in exposing these subversives and
security risks in the other installations?

Mr. Cohn. I suppose, sir, subject to the direction of the committee,

we will go back to where we were before all of this started.

Senator Dworshak. Do you realize that the implications of your
statements must be disturbing to millions of Americans who recognize

the sinister menace of espionage and sabotage within these instal-

lations?

Mr. Cohn. Sir, I am not saying that I know of espionage and sabo-

tage. I am saying that I know the staff has developed certain infor-

mation concerning disturbing situations, in that people with records

of Communist affiliation and Communist activity have held and in

some cases do hold positions with the Army in one capacity or an-

other
;
yes, sir.

Senator Dworshak. If it is your opinion, Mr. Cohn, that it is neces-

sary for your staff and the subcommittee to continue a vigorous inves-

tigation of subversives at Fort Monmouth, are you implying also that

it will also be necessary for the subcommittee to undertake comparable
investigations in other installations if we are to expose and rout out

these subversives?
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. I believe that there is still a good deal of work

to be done.

Senator Dworshak. Do you have any lack of confidence in the

Secretary of the Army, the various officers and officials in the Army,
in getting an exposure of these subversives ?
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Mr. Cohn. Sir, I am sure that the 99.99 percent of the people in
the Army concerned with it in any way are great and loyal Ameri-
cans. Very unfortunately, the Communist Party has selected the
Army as one of its objects for an infiltration campaign, and it has
succeeded in a small measure. Even that small measure is very dis-
turbing. I believe, sir, that the Army needs and should welcome as
much assistance as it can get from this and other committees, as
Senator Dirksen pointed out yesterday, with the use of their subpena
power which the Army does not have, in routing out these subver-
sives. I am subject to the direction of this committee. I stand ready
to give that assistance.

Senator Dworshak. Mr. Cohn, you realize that with the limited
staff personnel it would take months if not years to accomplish this
work in all of these installations and in the meantime facing these
uncertain world conditions involving the possibility of involvement
in war, that it is a disturbing situation which should no longer be
tolerated.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Dworshak. Can you explain or rationalize any alleged
reluctance on the part of the Department of the Army to vigorously
undertake this exposure of subversives?
Mr. Cohn. Well, sir, I don't say that they are not now doing their

best to undertake it. I do say, sir, there has been this infiltration,
it does exist to a degree. Certainly there is no doubt about that. I
do say, sir, too, that there are some people over there, just about like
every place else, I suppose, who, for some reason, seem to feel that
by covering up and by protecting the people who are responsible for
Communists and subversives being in the Army or any other place or
agency, they are helping themselves and avoiding an embarrassing
situation. I also know, sir, that these agencies do not have the sub-
pena power as does this committee, and that failing to have the
subpena power, they are deprived of a very important weapon in
fighting communism and subversion.

I have not regarded it, sir, as an adversary proceeding. I think
it is a matter of working together to get a result. I think in that the
Executive has to play a vital part, and I think in that, too, sir, that
the Congress and this committee in particular must also play a vital
part. I see no conflict between the two.

Senator Dworshak. Well, I didn't want you to draw that infer-
ence, of any conflict or dissension. Everyone recognizes that the
investigations subcommittee has done a most effective work at Fort
Monmouth. But it is disturbing to me, and I am sure to the American
people, if we are to draw the inference that only this subcommittee
is in a position to do this important work, so far as subversives and
security risks are concerned.
What would you recommend be done ? Certainly within the limited

personnel of the staff, it would take, as I say, years to accomplish
this, and we cannot justify taking so much time. Should the Con-
gress take cognizance of this, or in what way should something be
done to arouse the Department of the Army to this sinister menace?
Mr. Cohn. Sir, we have done everything we can to arouse them

to it. We have acquainted them with a good deal of information
which we have about various of these situations. I think to answer
your question directly there is, of course, you are right, Senator Dwor-
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shak, there is a limit on what this or any other committee can do.

But I think that if everyone who has responsibility in this important
field does work, and work hard, and we all work together, a lot can be
accomplished. I know that this committee has been responsible for

the removal from defense plants and from places in the Army a num-
ber of Communists during the past year. If we have gotten only

one out, I think that would have been an accomplishment. The fact

that many of them have been gotten out, I think, is to the very great

credit of the members of the committee. The last comment I would
make, Senator Dworshak, is if we could get information such as that

requested on the Peress case, a little bit faster, and find out—get to

the bottom of who is responsible for promoting a fifth amendment
Communist to the rank of major, after that Communist has invoked
the fifth amendment to the Army, who, knowing that, promoted him,
who, knowing that, did other things in his favor, permitted him to

be in contact with other military personnel ; if we could get that in-

formation and find out all the people who decided this man should be

given an honorable discharge ; if we get to those people, I think we will

have taken another step forward in this fight.

Senator Dworshak. You think, then, that this subcommittee can
accomplish this task without any additional assistance?

Mr. Cohn. No, sir; I think this subcommittee needs all the help

it can get from other committees of Congress, from the executive

agencies, and from the investigative agencies. I think we all have to

work together. I would agree with you the job is probably too big

to be done 100 percent with everybody working together. It cer-

tainly can't be done 100 percent by people working alone or in conflict

with each other.

Senator Dwokshak. Everybody recognizes that the FBI has done
exceptional work in compiling these files of subversives. What can
be done, if anything, to insure the immediate availability and the

effective use of these files ?

Mr. Cohn. That is a very great problem, Senator Dworshak.
These files, sir, very correctly stated, do contain the vital informa-
tion, and they are forwarded not to us, unfortunately, we don't get

them, but Government agencies do get them. The departments con-

cerned do get them. The defense plants concerned, the military-secu-

rity liaison do get them. Then the question you raise, Senator Dwor-
shak, is what could be done about it when they get them and don't

do anything about them, ignore the information in them, and that
has certainly happened in a number of cases. I would say one an-

swer, sir, is for committees such as this to come along and point out
the failure to act as an example of inefficiency in the executive, which
is our mandate under the Legislative Eeorganization Act. When we
do that, when we point that out, results usually do follow.

Senator Dworshak. Mr. Cohn, we are reminded almost daily of

the possibility of involvement in war in Indochina and southeast

Asia. The American people have apprehension and fear over pos-

sible intervention. It seems to me that right here at home if we
face involvement we ought to take advantage of every opportunity
to safeguard our military forces so that we can rely upon them in

case of war. What can we do more specifically to insure an imme-
diate house cleaning of these subversive elements so that the Ameri-
can people will know that in case of involvement in war in the com-
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ing months we can present a united front instead of inviting the

possibility of sabotage right here in the military forces?

Mr. Cohn. Senator Dworshak
Senator Mundt. The Senator's time has expired. The witness

may answer the question.

Mr. Cohn. Senator Dworshak, that is a very big and a very im-

ortant question. I am sure it probably could be answered a lot better

y the members of this committee who have had a great deal more
experience in this than I have. All I can give you is my opinion,

sir. I think there are a number of things which can be clone. I think

one thing, sir, is that all of us should work together. In other words,

the executive has its responsibilities, the Congress has its responsibili-

ties. There is no need for any conflict whatsoever. The two should

operata in aid and in help of each other in getting these subversives

and Communists out.

As far as this committee is concerned, sir, I would say if we could
continue the way we were before, holding these hearings, executive

sessions, public hearings, exposing these Communists and these trai-

tors, getting them out of defense plants, getting them out of positions

in the Army and other places, that that would be a big step forward.
On the particular problem which you mentioned about safeguard-

ing these plants, I think another important step lies in dealing in

some way with the problem of Communist domination of certain parts

of certain labor unions, such as United Electrical Workers, which
have thousands of members in defense plants doing vital war secrets.

Some way must be found of coping with those unions and stopping
them.
When the leaders of those unions invoke the fifth amendment as

to Communist Party membership, membership and activity in the

Communist conspiracy, some way must be found, sir, to prevent those

unions from manning vital defense plants and vital war plants.

Those are a few of a good many problems which are presented and
I am sure that people with more experience and wisdom than I could
answer better.

Senator Mundt. Senator McCarthy, 10 minutes. We also would
like to get to Counsel Welch for 10 minutes. The Chair hopes there
will be no yielding which would require additional time.

Senator McCarthy. Mr. Cohn, yesterday in your questioning there
was brought out the fact that as a result of your trip to Europe sur-

veying the libraries, a man by the name of Kaghan resigned.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McCarthy. There was brought out the fact that Mr.
Kaghan had written plays that were produced by the Communist
Party, rather by Communist fronts, that he lived with a Communist
for quite some time knowing he was a Communist, that he signed
this pledge in which he said, "I intend to support in the coming
election and I do hereby nominate the following-named person as a
candidate of the Communist Party."

I believe there was brought out the fact that Mr. Kaghan at the
time he went to Europe was holding what job again ?

Mr. Cohn. Mr. Kaghan, when I saw him, sir, was the Acting Di-
rector of the Public Affairs Office for the High Commissioner of

Germany. He had some 4,000 people working under him.
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Senator McCarthy. Having to do with the information which we
dispensed in Europe; is that right ?

Mr. Coiin. Yes, sir. Information and a statement of the position

of the United States and the free world in the fight against

communism.
Senator McCarthy. Since I questioned you yesterday, Mr. Cohn,

there has come to my attention information which I think the com-
mittee may want, but, first, let me ask you, do you recall that it was
admitted under oath by Mr. Stevens that it was a New York paper
called the New York Post that instigated the charges against Mr.
Schine?
Mr. Cohn. That is true, sir.

Senator McCarthy. 1 want to tell you now, Mr. Colin, that I have
learned that Mr. Kaghan, the man who signed this Communist pledge,

pledging his support to the Communist Party, the individual who lived

with Communists, who wrote plays which the Communist front pro-

duced, is now working for the paper, if you can call it that—and I

avoid saying "newspaper''—which instigated the charges against Mr.
Schine? Do you follow me? In other words, Mr. Kaghan—

—

Mr. Cohn. I follow that, sir.

Senator McCarthy. The man who was head of our information
program, who signed a pledge saying, "I will support Communists,"
the New York Post which instigated the charges which resulted in all

this time spent here—we find that Mr. Kaghan is one of the men on
the New York Post.

Do you think that might have some significance?

Mr. Cohn. I think it has a great deal.

Senator McCarthy. As far as the

Mr. Cohn. I don't say I am surprised that they have employed him,
but it does have a great deal of significance, I think.

Senator McCarthy. Mr. Cohn, you have been with this committee,
I believe, since I became chairman or a few days after I became
chairman.
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McCarthy. You and I have often heard the charge that

"We don't like the methods of the committee," and "We don't like

the way witnesses are treated."

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McCarthy. You know we never find them giving any
specific incidents.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McCarthy. You have interviewed I believe thousands of
witnesses. We have had over 500 witnesses appear before the commit-
tee under oath ? Could I ask you this : Did you ever see anyone mis-

treated ?

Mr. Cohn. I did not, sir.

Senator McCarthy. It seems that the shining example of mistreat-

ment was a general. I never knew before that a general could be in-

timidated by a few questions. I thought we had a fairly tough Army,
and I think most of them would not be intimidated by being asked to

tell the truth. Could I ask this: Is it correct that when General
Zwicker was called, we had heard that he might possibly have a heart

condition, that we insisted that his doctor sit beside him, that the doc-
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tor was instructed that if he felt the examination became too vigorous,
if lie felt that General Zwicker was being excited in any way, the
doctor would have the absolute right to call a halt to the questioning
of General Zwicker?
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir. General Zwicker did not wTant the doctor there.

You insisted that he be in the room at General Zwicker's side and that
he interrupt the proceedings at any moment if he felt there was any
possibility that the questions should not continue.

Senator McCarthy. I told the doctor that we would give him in
effect the veto power—I didn't use those words, probably—over any-
thing we were doing, that if he felt that the examination was getting
too vigorous all he had to do was to say so and we would call a halt.

Mr. Cohn. That is right, sir. There is no doubt about that.

Senator McCarthy. Isn't it correct, Mr. Colin, that after the
Zwicker testimony the press came in as they always did. I told Gen-
eral Zwicker that I wanted him to sit right there in the jury box and
listen to everything I said and if I misquoted anything I wanted him
to know that he was no longer under the jurisdiction of the committee,
and I wanted him to correct any misstatements that I made. Is that
correct ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator McCarthy. And then is it correct that General Zwicker did
sit there? When I asked him if he had any correction to make, he
made none. He waited until after I had left the building and then
made a statement?
Mr. Cohn. That is true, sir.

Senator McCarthy. And we heard this morning about deletions

from the record. Is it correct, Mr. Cohn, that you contacted the official

reporter and checked with him and found that every word that he
had in his notes was transcribed so that anyone who wants to read the

Zwicker testimony can get it now and read it?

Mr. Cohn. Sir, that is true, and I believe the official reporter fur-

nished an affidavit to that effect to the committee, and if Mr. Stevens

or anyone else suggests the contrary, he is very badly mistaken.

Senator McCarthy. Now, Mr. Cohn, you and I, I believe, have gone
over the Zwicker testimony, read it over. We were curious to know
where we might possibly have scared this general or abused him.

Having read that testimony over, can you say that this general was or

was not in any way abused ?

Mr. Cohn. I don't think he was, sir.

Senator McCarthy. I mentioned that case, because that is the only

one in which there was abuse claimed, as I recall. Is it your testi-

mony, Mr. Cohn, that as far as you know, each witness wre called before

this committee, and I think without exception there might have b«en a

few, but I can't recall any, was informed that he had a right to have
counsel, that his counsel could sit beside him, that if at any time he
wanted to discuss any question with his lawyer he could do that, if at

any time he or his lawyer felt they needed a private conference, that

we would furnish a room for them to have a private conference, and
that before our committee we had gone far beyond what is done in

a courtroom or before a grand jury. There a lawyer can only object.

Here we allowed the lawyer, and I am not sure but what we may not
have gone too far, we allowed the lawyer to sit beside the witness,

freely coach him, talk to him at any time, and if there was any ques-

tion of abuse, the lawyer could bring that question up. Is that

correct ?
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Mr. Cohn. That is absolutely correct, sir. I think the rights given

to witnesses before this committee were greater than witnesses would
have in a court of law or before a grand jury. I think, sir, that you
did a good number of things and everything humanly possible to see

that the rights of witnesses were completely protected, and I know
that the record contains statements, even in the case of lawyers for

some fifth-amendment Communists, congratulating you and the com-
mittee on the fair manner in which the hearing had been conducted.

Senator McCarthy. Mr. Cohn, we have always heard some people

talking about a one-man investigating committee. Is it not correct

that in almost every instance the Senators on the Republican side

had enough interest in this that they had either representatives there

or they requested that at night they get a resume of what went on
during the day ?

Mr. Cohn. Sir, yes. The situation is this on that. I know that

Senator Mundt, Senator Dirksen, and Senator Potter were in fre-

quent attendance at both informal, formal, executive sessions, and
public sessions of the committee. I know when they could not be

there, almost always they had some member of their office present

in order to cany to them an immediate and first-hand report of what
transpired. I know sir, if I might answer on this, that in addition to

that, we furnished to those Senators summaries, frequently, of what
had transpired if a meeting were missed due to other Senate business.

I further know, sir, that in addition to the regular committee responsi-

bility, Senator Mundt, Senator Dirksen, and Senator Potter each sort

of spearheaded a very important investigation of the subcommittee,
Senator Mundt the one of Communists
Senator Mundt. The Senator's time has expired.

Mr. Welch, you have 10 minutes.
Mr. Welch. I can't see the witness, Mr. Stenographer.
Mr. Cohn, it takes quite awhile to get around to me, I observe, this

morning. Mr. Cohn, my mail and my telegrams reflect, sir, that you
are held in a gratifyingly high esteem in this country. There appar-
ently are a good many people who think that I was unfair to you
yesterday. Would you kindly set them abreast, if you could, by
saying I was fair ?

Mr. Cohn. Sir, I would say the first part of your statement encour-

ages me very much. As far as the second part is concerned, Mr. Welch,
I will certainly say you are a very vigorous and a very able lawyer and
cross-examiner, with much more experience, and I am sure much more
ability than I happen to have. I am sure you are doing your job as you
see it, sir.

Mr. Welch. Right. Well, would you mind picking up my word
"fair"? Would you say I was fair?

Mr. Cohn. Mr. Welch, the only trouble we ever have is when you
ask me to pick up your words. I am sure, sir, you did not mean to be

unfair to me.
Mr. Welch. And, Mr. Cohn, may I say to you now that if, in my

zeal—and I guess all trial lawyers are always a little zealous—if in
my zeal I seem to be a little unfair, would you kind of wave to me and
say, "Mr. Welch, I think you are unfair." Would you do that ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. That was on the other side. Some people wired in and
wanted to know why I didn't tear you limb from limb. Well, would
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you tell them, as I guess you have, that it isn't as if I was fairly

vigorous?
Mr. Cohn. I will tell them that you tried to tear me limb from limb,

sir
; yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. That ought to make all of my friends or whatever
number I have got seem satisfied.

Mr. Cohn, I determined that I was going to come into the room this

morning when you and I were both fresh, and where we wouldn't
quarrel with each other at all, and discuss a thing that I think is of

some importance. That is the exchange between you and Senator
Dirksen yesterday about the loyalty boards and your contention in

respect to them. I am going to read a little from the record, but I

want to assure you that I am not going to say is that true or false or

anything like that; I just want to remind you of some things that you
have said as a basis of what I want to discuss with you.

Mr. Cohn. Perfectly fine.

Mr. Welch. On page 4795 Senator Dirksen says, speaking about
when your committee work may start again

:

You, as chief counsel, would have some estimate of the work that will be under-
taken as soon as the regular investigating committee gets under way?

Answer:

Yes, sir.

Question

:

What in your judgment would be among the first of the things to which you
would address yourself?

You named more than one thing, but I want to call attention to this

one:

I would say one of the first things would be this loyalty board question.

Senator Dirksen. Inasmuch as the loyalty matter is pending at the present

time, it can be considered, I take it, as unfinished committee business?

Mr. Cohn. No doubt about it, sir.

Seantor Dirksen. On that basis, it would require no initiatory action, further

action, on the part of the committee?
Mr. Cohn. The request of the Army or Mr. Adams to produce those people

has been standing for some period of time. It still stands. It has never been
withdrawn. That is a matter of pending business for this committee.

Senator Dirksen. And the authority to issue subpenas lodges in the hands
of the chairman unless, I take it, by action of the full committee, that should be
impaired?

Mr. Cohn. That is right, sir.

Senator Dirksen. So that if those subpenas wTere actually issued for the

members of the loyalty board, what do you anticipate by way of a difference

of opinion between the Army and the committee as to whether or not, (1) the

members must respond to the subpena, (2) whether they can testify on matters
involving inferior loyalty boards and the action that was taken?

Mr. Cohn. I am afraid, sir, the difference is such that there would be another
collision.

Senator Dirksen. You would anticipate that that kind of a collision might
bring some people back into this committee room?

Mr. Cohn. If it follows the pattern as this, sir, I suppose it would; yes, sir.

Now, Mr. Cohn, I just want to chat with you a moment about that,

and in all friendliness, because this is a point where lawyers can differ,

isn't it?

Mr. Cohn. What is that, sir?

Mr. Welch. The point as to what is correct procedure in respect

to calling and examining members of loyalty boards.
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Mr. Con sr. No, sir.

Mr. Welch. You think the opinion of the country is unanimous?

Mr. Cohn. I don't know if the opinion of the country is unanimous,

sir. If you ask me from a legal standpoint do members of a loyalty

board have any immunity from a duty to appear before a congres-

sional committee, my answer to you would be that I don't think it is

even close.

Mr. Welch. There are first two things to discuss. The first thing

is whether or not, if a subpena is served on them, they have to come up,

take off their hats and sit down and say, "Here I am." That is ques-

tion A, isn't it ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. On that point, you say there can be no doubt. They
have to respond and take the witness chair.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. Mr. Cohn, I don't count myself a great constitutional

lawyer, and although there is a difference of opinion, I believe, on

that point, may I vote the "Cohn ticket" on that one.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. I think they ought to come up and set themselves in

the witness chair.

The next point is, if I understood your colloquy with Senator Dirk-

sen, it is your belief, sir, that you may properly then examine them on

their conduct as loyalty board members?
Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. And that in instances where they have, as you have

put it in this room, cleared Communists, you as counsel for this com-

mittee and the committee has the right to inquire into that action on

their part?

Mr, Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. So if you find that a loyalty board has passed on the

question of a possible subversive or security risk and, as you put it,

have cleared him, you may ask the loyalty board their reasons for

doing so ?

Mr. Cohn. We may ask that, sir, yes.

Mr. Welch. And you may put the loyalty board member on the

stand and inquire fully as to that full case

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. And what the evidence was before him ? Is that right,

sir?

Mr. Cohn. We certainly can ask that, sir.

Mr. Welch. All the evidence that was before him ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. All the reasons that moved him to decide one way or

the other ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir, I say all the reasons that moved him deciding

one way or the other. We certainly could ask questions about what
evidence had been presented and whether or not they didn't have
certain evidence showing the man was a Communist.
Mr. Welch. That is right.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. In the event you reached the conclusion that the loyalty

board member which you have under discussion has decided the case
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wrongly, you can make that quite apparent, if it is an open hearing,

to the public ?

Mr. Cohn. Mr. Welch, I am trying to go a long way in giving "Yes"
or "No" answers. My answer to that is "Yes, sir," but there are a
lot of ramifications to the questions and the answers which we could
obtain. There are a lot of fields in which we could clearly answer,
and there are some about which there might be question.

Mr. Welch. I am only trying to point out, Mr. Cohn, the view^s that

you have as a lawyer and as chief counsel for this committee, and to get

before us the plan that you have about examining members of loyalty

boards, so that we will understand what the problem is.

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. How much time have I ?

Senator Mundt. How much time ? Two minutes.

Mr. Welch. I take it that if, after an examination of this loyalty

board member in respect to any case where there is a Communist,
as we put it, or a subversive or a security risk has been cleared, you
would of course—strike that out.

In the event that you developed a situation where you disagreed
with a decision of the loyalty board member, you would then feel free

to call the accused or the person who was under suspension?
Mr. Cohn. No, sir, it doesn't quite work that way usually.

Mr. Welch. I didn't ask you whether it works that way. Would
you feel free to call them ?

Mr. Cohn. I would feel free to call the accused before we called in

the members of the loyalty board. In other words, before we would
call in the members of the loyalty board, we would examine the people
who had been cleared.

Mr. Welch. Yes; but there is no trouble putting it the other way
around, either; is there? You could call the loyalty board member
first and then, if you wished, call the man that he was dealing with
afterward and examine him?
Mr. Cohn. I would say, sir, it would be putting the cart before the

horse.

Mr. Welch. I am only talking about legal principles involved. It

might be an awkward way to do it, but there is nothing to prevent it ?

Mr. Cohn. No, sir ; legally, no.

Mr. Welch. In the event you first examined the loyalty board
member and found yourself in violent disagreement as to what he
had done in respect to somebody, it would be perfectly legal, as I

understand it, for you then to call the person with whom he had dealt,

and examine him yourself?

Mr. Cohn. It would be legal, sir
;
yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. And proper for you to do so ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Mr. Welch. My next question is: Suppose, when you have that

loyalty board before you and you were to say to him, "And by the

way, Mr. Snooks," assuming that was his name—"By the way, have
you anything pending before you nowT ?" It would be all right to

ask him that, too ?

Mr. Cohn. Whether he had anything pending?
Mr. Welch. Pending; undecided.

Mr. Cohn. I can think of circumstances under which that would
be proper

;
yes, sir.
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Mr. Welch. Yes. So you could pick up his docket of undecided
cases 5

Mr. Cohn. I can think of circumstances under which that would
be proper. Ordinarily, I don't imagine we would.
Mr. Welch. The circumstances would depend upon whether or

not you thought it was proper; isn't that right?
Mr. Cohn. It might depend on this, sir : If you found evidence that

the man himself had a Communist-front record and that he had been
consistently clearing Communists, I think I know Senator McCarthy
well enough to know that the next question might very well be, "How
many loyalty panels are you sitting on right now ?"

Mr. Welch. Right ; and "How many cases have you got before you
that are partially heard?"
Mr. Cohn-

. He might ask that; yes.

Mr. Welch. And you have no difficulty about the propriety of those

questions ?

Mr. Cohn. I have no difficulty about the propriety of his being
asked, sir.

Mr. Welch. And no difficulty about your ability to force the loyalty

board member to answer those questions?

Mr. Cohn. There might be difficulty there, sir.

Mr. Welch. There might be difficulty ?

Mr. Cohn. Yes, sir.

Senator Mundt. Your time has expired.

Senator Dirksen ?

Senator Dirksen. Mr. Welch, were you going to continue this aft-

ernoon because I think very properly speaking, one question that I
believe you ought to pursue is

Mr. Welch. I will try to think of all that I should pursue, Senator.
If I miss any of them I am sure you will pick them up.

Senator Dirksen. I would much rather that you picked them up.
Mr. Welch. You tell me on the way out and I will probably ask

them.
Senator Dirksen. It relates of course to the quasi-judicial charac-

ter of the members of the loyalty screening board and whether or not
they would come within the interdiction of an Executive order or
Presidential order because I think that that is a part of this thing.
Mr. Welch. I think, Senator Dirksen, you and I and the witness are

discussing a grave and important constitutional question. I might
say that I don't know whether you are going to agree with Mr. Cohn's
views or not, but if you would like to know what mine are, for what-
ever they are worth, I don't happen to agree with Mr. Cohn.

Senator Mundt. We stand in recess until 2 o'clock.

(Whereupon at 12 : 40 p. m. the committee recessed, to reconvene at
2 p. m. the same day.)
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EXHIBITS

No. 32

Assistant Secretary of Defense,
International Security Affairs,

Washington 25, D. C, May 31, 1954.
Hon. Karl E. Mundt,

United States Senate, Washington, D. C.

Dear Senator Mundt : I have seen a copy of the letter dated May 28 to you from
Senator McCarthy in which he states that when he takes the stand he will be
ready and willing to answer any questions put to him with respect to what he
calls the Hensel matter. I assume by this reference that he means the charges
which he made against me before this subcommittee in his answer filed on April
20, 1954, and which were dismissed on the merits by the subcommittee on May
26, 1954, without objection by him.

I have branded as false and malicious each and every one of the charges made
against me by Senator McCarthy and I repeat that statement again. This
applies first to the charges that I tried to impede this subcommittee's investi-
gation and discredit it, and that I was motivated in so doing by a desire to block
a purported investigation of me by Senator McCarthy. It applies equally to the
charge made with respect to my business activities in World War II, which this
subcommittee and its counsel have ruled (see Record, p. 1830) is incompetent,
irrelevant, and immaterial in this proceeding, and as to which it has been stated
that the subcommittee will not permit any testimony.

Despite the fact that the charges against me have already been dismissed, it is
my earnest hope that the subcommittee will compel Senator McCarthy fully to
disclose the fact that his charges against me have no foundation. If he testifies
concerning them, either under direct or cross-examination, I request that Mr.
Frederick P. Bryan, my counsel, shall have the right to cross-examine him on
this subject in the interest of fairness and justice.
As stated to this subcommittee by Mr. Bryan on May 26, I am ready and

willing to appear and testify as a witness at any time in this proceeding. If,
after the conclusion of Senator McCarthy's testimony, this subcommittee does not
again dismiss the charges against me on the ground that they are without founda-
tion, or Senator McCarthy does not withdraw such charges with a confession of
error, I demand the right to take the witness stand so that I can demonstrate
under oath the falsity of such charges. I assure this subcommittee that there
is nothing in the letter from the President of the United States to the Secretary
of Defense (see Record, pp. 3090-3092) which will prevent me from testifying
as to all relevant facts.

Finally, I am advised that, at the executive session of this subcommittee held
on May 17, 1954, in room 357 of the Senate Office Building, Senator McCarthy
made statements which were stenographicaly recorded and which indicate that
there is no basis for his charges against me. I request that I be supplied with
a copy of the minutes of that executive session. If for any reason the subcom-
mittee does not care to make public the entire proceedings of that session, I
earnestly request that I be supplied with a transcript of all remarks made by
Senator McCarthy with respect to this charges against me, including the informa-
tion behind, and the basis for, such charges. It is only fair that I should be
entitled to at least this portion of such minutes.

Very truly yours,

H. Struve Hensel.

1996
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No. 33

June 2, 11)54.

Hon. H. Struve Hensel,
Assistant Secretary of Defense,

Washington 25, D. G.

Dear Mr. Hensel: Your letter of May 31 was delivered by hand to my ollice

yesterday morning but due to the pressure of our committee activities, I did not

have an opportunity to go over it until I read it in the afternoon issue of the

Evening Star. Since it was in the nature of a public letter, it is of course un-

necessary for me to call it to the attention of the other members of the sub-

committee since I am sure that they also read the news release.

The fact that our subcommittee has dismissed you as a principal in the con-

troversy which we are now endeavoring to adjudicate does not, of course, mean
that you are prohibited from appearing before us as a witness. Certainly, if

sworn charges are made against you by Senator McCarthy or anybody else during

the course of this investigation, your counsel will not only be given the oppor-

tunity to interrogate such witnesses, but, if you so desire, you can also appear as

a witness. It is my understanding, however, that none of the scheduled wit-

nesses have in mind making any sworn charges which would involve you as an
important entity in this controversy.

It was on this basis and upon the recommendation and with the concurrence
of your counsel, Mr. Frederick P. Bryan, that the committee voted to dismiss

you as a principal and a witness so that you could devote yourself to your im-

portant duties in the Department of Defense without the necessity of having to

follow the hearings and be represented at the committee table by your counsel.

As you correctly state, the committee had previously agreed that the charges
made against you which related to certain of your business activities during
World War II were not an appropriate or relevant matter to be brought before

our special investigating subcommittee since such charges involved factors which
are in no manner connected with the specific controversy which we have been
called upon to adjudicate. Consequently, we have ruled them out as irrelevant

to the dispute before us.

I can well appreciate your desire to defend yourself against those charges, of

course, and would respectfully suggest that if you want to correct and clarify

that situation, you might appeal either to the House Committee on Government
Operations or to the Senate Armed Services Committee with a request that they
give you the opportunity to answer those charges in the event Senator McCarthy
should elect to present them officially before such a committee. Since they are
not part of the material with which we are engaged, our committee cannot
appropriately pass upon them, and since Senator McCarthy, himself, is chairman
of the regular Senate Investigating Subcommittee, it would seem that one of the
two committees I have suggested could more consistently be called upon to deal
with that specific problem.

I shall present your request at an executive session of our subcommittee indi-

cating you would like to have a copy of the conversations recorded at the execu-
tive session of our subcommittee which was held in room 357 on May 17. I do
not recall from memory just what was or what was not said in your connection
at that meeting, but I can assure you as one member of the subcommittee, I shall
vote to make public the transcript of what transpired at that meeting. Senator
McCarthy has previously requested in open session that the transcript of the
executive session of May 17 should be made public and the Republican members
of my subcommittee indicated at that time that they favored such action. In
view of the request made by both you and Senator McCarthy, I feel confident
that our Democratic colleagues will also support these requests by voting to make
the transcript of this executive session public. You will understand, of course,
that as chairman of the subcommittee, I do not have the authority to make the
executive session conversations public unless and until I am authorized to do so
by a vote of my subcommittee. You have my assurance, however, that I shall
vote favorably on your request.

Cordially yours,
Karl E. Mundt, United States Senator.
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